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THURSDAY, OCTOBER 26, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to adjournment on yesterday, at
10 a.m., in the caucus room of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan U. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Townsend, Couzens, and
Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver, David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee; Martin Con-
boy, counsel for Albert H. Wiggin; Eldon Bisbee, Alfred E. Mudge,
A. M. Williams, Joseph B. Lynch, Julian L. Hagen, and C. Horace
Tuttle, of Eushmore, Bisbee & Stern, and also William Dean Embree
and A. Donald MacKinnon, of Milbank, Tweed, Hope & Webb,
counsel for the Chase National Bank and the Chase Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please.
You may proceed, Mr. Pecora.

TESTIMONY OF SHEPARD MORGAN, A VICE PRESIDENT OF THE
CHASE NATIONAL BANE OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, I show you what purports to be a photo-
static reproduction of a prospectus issued by Chase Securities Cor-
poration in February of 1930, on the occasion of the offering of
$40,000,000 5y2 percent 15-year bonds by the Eepublic of Cuba,
referred to in your testimony of yesterday. Will vou please look
at it and tell us if it is a true and correct copy or the prospectus
so issued?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, and ask that it

may be spread on the record of the subcommittee's hearings.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of our record.
(A prospectus issued by Chase Securities Corporation in February

of 1930, offering $40,000,000 5% percent 15-year bonds of the Ke-
public of Cuba, was marked " Committee Exhibit No. 54, Oct. 26,
1933 ", and will be found on page 2812.)
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Mr. PECORA. NOW Mr. Morgan, in this prospectus appears the
following statement, if you will notice:

The total funded debt of the Republic as of the end of the fiscal year, June
30,1929, was $87,174,200, exclusive of 20 million dollars public works 5 & percent
serial certificates outstanding, of which $77,660,000 was external. Floating
indebtedness as of the same date amounted to approximately 5 million dollars.

Now, where were those figures obtained ?
Mr. MORGAN. The Secretary of the Cuban Treasury.
Mr. PECORA. Were they checked up by anybody connected with

Chase Securities Corporation?
Mr. MORGAN. They were, I am advised.
Mr. PECORA. And were they found to be correct?
Mr. MORGAN. They were believed to be correct by the man who

made them up, or
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Believed to be correct by the man who

made them up or by the man who made the check, which?
Mr. MORGAN. By the man who made the check.
Mr. PECORA. And who was that man ?
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Batchelder.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the 20 million dollars of public works 5% per-

cent serial certificates referred to in that statement in the prospectus
which I have read were the 20 million dollars of serial certificates
that were sold to the public in 1928 and 1929, were they not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And reference to which has already been made in

your testimony?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in setting forth the indebtedness of the Eepub-

lic of Cuba which existed as of the end of the fiscal year, June 30,
1929, in this prospectus, was any account taken of the $40,000,000 of
certificates which were then outstanding and in the portfolios of the
Chase National Bank and its banking associates, and the $40,000,000
I refer to being the $30,000,000 of serial certificates and the
$10,000,000 of deferred-payment public-works certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. The reference to this, if you will notice in the con-
cluding sentence, says:

PURPOSE OF ISSUE

The public works 5 ^ percent sinking-fund gold bonds and said $20,000,000
credit are for the purpose of refunding or paying indebtedness of the Republic
incurred for work completed and accepted in accordance with the provisions of
the public-works law.

Mr. PECORA. But that does not answer my question, does it, Mr.
Morgan?

Mr. MORGAN. The date, if you will notice, is June 30, 1929.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, on that date, June 30,1929, weren't there

outstanding as obligations owing by the Republic of Cuba, $30,000,000
of serial certificates and the $10,000,000 of deferred-payment public-
works certificates which were held and owned by the Chase National
Bank and its associates in this financing?

Mr. MORGAN. There were certain serial certificates in existence, but
not outstanding. They were in the hands of the bankers, and
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Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, weren't they outstanding obli-
gations of the Republic of Cuba ?

Mr. MORGAN. Y es, but you are using the word " outstanding " in
two different senses.

Mr. PECORA. I am using them as representing obligations due and
owing by the Cuban Government.

Mr. MORGAN. But, as I have stated, they have already been re-
ferred to, and are shown in the circular as having been one of the
purposes for the new issue.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, that does not answer my question, either. Were
those 40 million dollars of certificates due and owing by the Republic
of Cuba on June 30, 1929?

Mr. MORGAN. On June 30, 1929, there were'20 million dollars of
serial certificates outstanding and in the hands of the public, to
which reference is made in the prospectus. In addition, there were
20 million dollars of serial certificates which were not outstanding
in that sense but were held by the banks.

Mr. PECORA. Were they obligations that were due and owing by
the Republic of Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. They were unquestionably obligations owed by the
Republic of Cuba, but

Mr. PECORA (interposing). That is, the 30 million dollars of serial
certificates.

Mr. MORGAN (continuing). But not outstanding in the sense of
a debt to the public.

Mr. PECORA. They were outstanding so far as the Republic of
Cuba-was concerned, weren't they?

Mr. MORGAN. They -were in existence.
Mr. PECORA. AS obligations of the Republic of Cuba?
Mr. MORGAN. In existence as obligations of the Republic of Cuba,

quite so.
Mr. PECORA. All right. And forming a part of the indebtedness

of the Republic of Cuba?
Mr. MORGAN. Quite so.
Mr. PECORA. All right. In addition to those 30 million dollars

of serial certificates, was there also due and outstanding, in the same
sense in which you choose to use that term, 10 million dollars of de-
ferred payment public works certificates that the Chase National
Bank acquired in 1927 under the original loan agreement of July
of that year?

Mr. MORGAN. Not on that date.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what became of those certificates ?
Mr. MORGAN. Those were not drawn down until the last of the

whole series of operations under the revolving credit.
Mr. PECORA. Well, were they actual obligations due and owing

by the Cuban Government on June 30,1929?
Mr. MORGAN. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Hadn't they been issued by the Cuban Government

in 1927?
Mr. MORGAN. I have already mentioned them as a part of the

$20,000,000 of serial certificates which were in existence and in the
hands of the banking group.

Mr. PECORA. Weren't there $30,000,000 of those certificates in the
hands of the banking group ?
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Mr. MORGAN. Not according to my figures. The last drawing of
the—no. One minute. [After consulting his associates.] Mr. Pe-
cora, there was no object in stating in the prospectus that

Mr. PECORA (interposing). In stating what in the prospectus?
Mr. MORGAN. In stating in the prospectus that the—well, in de-

scribing as outstanding those certificates to which you refer, because
that was

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You mean there was no object in not
referring in the prospectus to those certificates, don't you?

Mr. MORGAN. I think I know what I mean.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead and tell us, then.
Mr. MORGAN. There was no object in referring to them explicitly

as an outstanding debt of the Cuban Eepublic, because the whole
purpose of this operation, as stated in the prospectus itself, was to
refund those obligations. And it is so stated.

Mr. PECORA. What was the purpose of the authors of this pros-
pectus in setting forth the total indebtedness of the Republic of
Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. TO state the fact.
Mr. PECORA. Well, was the fact actually stated, and correctly

stated, in the prospectus when the prospectus set forth that the in-
debtedness was of the amount of $87,174,200 at the end of June
30,1929, exclusive of $20,000,000 of public works certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. AS I explained the meaning of the word " outstand-
ing", that was entirely correct. There was no disingenuousness
on that point.

Mr. PECORA. Where is the word " outstanding " found used in this
prospectus ?

Senator ADAMS (interposing). Mr. Percora, let me ask a question
right there.

Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Morgan, if the bankers had seen fit to sell to

the public a part of what they held, would that have changed your
definitioii of what would then have been outstanding ?

Mr. MORGAN. Precisely. They would then be outstanding, Senator.
Senator ADAMS. What is the difference between an obligation held

by a bank and an obligation held by somebody else which would
make one outstanding and the other not?

Mr. MORGAN. Those are obligations that were in the hands of the
banking group that were dealing with the Republic of Cuba con-
stantly, that were being built up with the expectation of being sold
to the public, but until they are sold to the public, or to other banks,
or to the banks themselves for their own investment, they would
not become outstanding.

Senator ADAMS. But suppose I were dealing with the bank, say
I were a manufacturing concern and they were financing me, and
they held some of my obligations, and some they were selling, would
you say that those they held of mine were not outstanding, while
those that they had sold to the public were outstanding?

Mr. MORGAN. I think it would be entirely reasonable to sta,te the
obligations of your concern with respect to the public. And if you
state in another section of the prospectus that you have other obliga-
tions which are to be refunded by the new operation, then there
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is no conflict. I t seems to me it has been fairly expressed in the
prospectus.

Senator COTTZENS. IS there anything in the circular to show that'
those 40-odd million dollars you held were to be used for refunding
purposes?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Senator COTTZENS. Where?
Mr. MORGAN. I t says:
The public works 5%-percent sinking-fund gold bonds and said 20 million

dollar credit are for the purpose of refunding or paying indebtedness of the
Bepublic incurred for work completed and accepted in accordance with the
provisions of the public works law.

Senator COXTZENS. But it does not say they are exclusively for that
purpose, does it?

Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Senator COUZENS. YOU admitted, in answer to a question pro-

pounded by Senator Adams, that you could not have sold them.
Mr. MORGAN. Quite true. But here is a reference, if you will let me

refer to one more section—well, the reference here is not simply to the
forthcoming issue of public works gold bonds but to the 20 million
dollar bank credit which the banks gave at that time in the shape of
new money for the further prosecution of the public works program.
That is why the sentence applies not simply to the refunding of the
indebtedness but to the prosecution of the public works program as
a public works credit. Do you see ?

Senator COXJZENS. I am not quite sure that I do. You had this
20 million dollars.

Mr. MORGAN. NO ; we hadn't it yet. That was new money. Here it
says

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). You did not hold those certificates
as agent of the Cuban Government or in trust in any way, did you ?
You held them absolutely, didn't you ?

Mr. MORGAN. Some of them were held in trust, Senator Fletcher,
I am advised. And the Cuban Government had asked us, as was
developed in the record yesterday, not to sell those certificates to the
public, in accordance with the agreement which we had made with
them, because of a bunching of maturities, which promised to con-
strict the further operation of the public works program.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Chairman, might I help to explain this
situation ?

The CHAIRMAN. Very well.
Mr. WILUAMS. Sometimes in circulars of this nature, where they

describe an outstanding debt and a portion of it is to be retired witn
the issue in question, they say: "After giving effect to the present
financing." It might have been a more happy expression to have
used it in this particular circular. As a matter of fact, the pur-
pose of the issuance of the 40 million dollars was to retire or refund
indebtedness of the Cuban Republic. The fact is that those certifi-
cates, both the deferred payment and the serial certificates, then
held in the portfolios of the bank and its associates, were actually
retired and ceased to exist through the issuance of the 40 million
dollars of bonds. And whether or not the language of the circular
might be improved upon, the fact is that that is what took place.
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So that upon the issuance of those 40 million dollars of bonds, the
purchaser was not misled, because they said it was to retire—-—

Senator ADAMS (interposing). If Mr. Morgan's definition is cor-
rect 3̂ ou were going to refund some obligations that were not out-
standing. What about that?

Mr. WILLIAMS. I do not agree with Mr. Morgan's conclusion on
that as a legal question. Of course those obligations were outstand-
ing whether held by the banks or the public. There is no difference
in respect of that feature of it at all. But the fact is that the
30 million dollars of serial certificates, all of which, by the way,
had not been issued in May of 1929 and some were issued subsequent
to that date, a substantial part of them; they were retired and ceased
to exist as a debt of the Cuban Republic, and the 40 million dollars
of bonds took their place as obligations of the Cuban Republic. So
that there was no duplication oi debt, and the purchasers of those
bonds were not misled in any respect in that matter. We may very
well review the language of a circular and, perhaps, improve it,
but we are considering facts here, and the facts are that those
30 million dollars of serial certificates, and the 10 million dollars
of public works certificates, in the portfolios of the banks, were
retired through this operation of the issuance of 40 million dollars
of bonds, so that upon the completion of that financing that debt
was wiped out.

Senator COUZENS. Let me ask you this question: If that event had
not occurred, as you have described it, and if the Chase National
Bank had sold those certificates which were already delivered, or if
the Chase Securities Corporation had sold those certificates, which
they had a right to do, then the public would have been misled as to
the amount of the outstanding debt of the Republic of Cuba?

Mr. WILLIAMS. If that had taken place we would have advised the
Chase National Bank that they could not make legal delivery of
those bonds, and they would not have been permitted to issue the
bonds.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Morgan, with reference to your definitions,
what was the relative status of the outstanding indebtedness of the
Republic of Cuba before and after the issuance of thosQ 40 million
dollars of bonds ? Or perhaps I should not say " relative status " but
what were the actual amounts of the indebtedness of Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. The outstanding debt of the Republic of Cuba would
have been increased by the amount of 40 million dollars.

Senator ADAMS. And the indebtedness of the Republic of Cuba
would have been increased by the refunding issue?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Senator ADAMS. That is rather unusual, isn't it?
Mr. MORGAN. NO—I see what you mean; yes. The debt outstand-

ing in the hands of the public would nave been increased by
$40,000,000.

Senator ADAMS. The outstanding indebtedness, as you understand
it, would have been increased $10,000,000 by what you have deter-
mined as the refunding issue?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes. I was reading that in distinction to Mr.
Williams, as being the obligations held by the public or by the
banks as investments, as distinguished from obligations held by
the banks in the course of their business as dealers in securities.
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Senator ADAMS. That is rather an attenuated distinction, is it
not?

Mr. MORGAN. I t does not seem to me to be so, for the sake of this
prospectus, inasmuch as there is a frank statement made of the
refunding purpose of the obligations.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Of course, Senator, at the time this circular went
out the banks had the $40,000,000 of securities in their hands, and
they used this arrangement with the Cuban Government to deliver
to them 40 millions of bonds which they were going to pay for. So
we knew quite well we could guarantee retirement of the 40 millions
of securities in their possession, taking no risk about it whatsoever.

Senator ADAMS. But if an outside individual held a Cuban obli-
gation prior to this refunding issue, he had a certain portion of the
outstanding indebtedness of the Republic of Cuba?

Mr. WILLIAMS. There is no question about that.
Senator ADAMS. After this refunding operation, as I understand

it, there was not any change in the proportion which he actually
held of the total Cuban indebtedness ?

Mr. WILLIAMS. YOU mean a member of the public ?
Senator ADAMS. Yes. He held the same relative proportion of the

total Cuban indebtedness.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes; that is true.
Senator ADAMS. If the situation were as it might be deduced from

this circular, his fraction of the total indebtedness would be de-
creased rather than the same?

Mr. WILLIAMS. If the 40 millions of securities held by the banks
in their portfolios had not been retired, of course the Cuban indebt-
edness would have been increased by the net amount of these bonds,
$40;000,000; but the fact of the matter is that the $40,000,000 in
their treasury was retired and $40,000,000 of bonds were issued. So
it was merely the substitution pf one kind of debt for another kind
of debt, without changing the amount.

Senator ADAMS. Would you feel that the unschooled fellow who
read the circular would have been misled at all by that?

Mr. WILLIAMS. I do not think he could have, in view of the facts
existing at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, let us see about that. Tell the com-
mittee, will you, what the actual total funded debt of the Kepublic
of Cuba was on June 30,1929.

Mr. MORGAN (after conferring with associates). I should say that
the funded debt of Cuba on June 30, 1929, was the amount stated
here, plus some 20 million of serial certificates held by the banks
and not outstanding in the hands of the public, but which were later
refunded in the issue of these public-works bonds and so stated in
the circular.

Mr. PECORA. That is, $20,000,000 of serial certificates and $10,-
000,000 of deferred

Mr. MORGAN. NO. They were not then in existence, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What had happened to them?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Some may have been in existence, but all had not

been issued at that time.
Mr. PECORA. All right. How many were issued and outstanding

and unpaid?
Mr. MORGAN. $20,000,000.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU are referring now to what ?
Mr. MORGAN. Serial certificates up to June 29, 1929—one day's

difference. We will not quarrel about that. There had been drawn
down against the serial certificates on June 29, 1929, $20,000,000.

Mr. PECORA. Exclusive of the $20,000,000 that had been sold to the
public?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is $40,000,000?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The total indebtedness was $87,174,200, which is the

figure stated in the prospectus to be the total funded debt, plus
$20,000,000 of serial certificates that had been sold to the public,
plus the $20,000,000 or more of serial certificates in the portfolios
of the banks ?

Mr. MORGAN. Did you use the words " funded debt" ?
Mr. PECORA. Total debt.
Mr. MORGAN. Well, that is different. The total debt, I would say,

was larger than this, because of the unfunded floating debt.
Mr. PECORA. Tell us what the total debt was on June 30, 1929.

Give us the total figure. If you cannot give it to us accurately, give
us the nearest approximation, if you will.

Mr. MORGAN. Very good. In the prospectus under " General ", it
states that at the end of the fiscal year, June 30, 1929, $87,174,200
was then outstanding. In addition it is stated that outstanding at
that time were $20,000,000 of public works 5% serial certificates. I t
also states in the prospectus that $5,000,000 of floating debts existed
on that date. In addition to that was $20,000,000 of serial certifi-
cates representing the drawings of the deferred payment work
certificates up to June 29, 1929, which were held by the bank.

Mr. PECORA. In setting forth the indebtedness of the Republic
of Cuba, in this prospectus, this last item of $20,000,000 was not
taken into account, was it?

Mr. MORGAN. I contend, Mr. Pecora, that it was taken into ac-
count, because the $40,000,000 was expressed as a refunding
operation.

Senator COXTZENS. Let me ask you in that connection: These se-
curities that were held in your portfolio at that time when this
statement was made—had any money been advanced to the Cuban
Government on them?

Mr. MORGAN. Not to the Cuban Government—to the contractors.
Payments were always made to the contractors, if you remember.

Senator COTJZENS. Then they had drawn down something to justify
those securities?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite, on the credit of the Cuban Government.
Senator COUZENS. SO they were outstanding. I can visualize that

if you had handled those securities in advance of advancing any
money to the Cuban Government or the contractors, there might be
some soundness in your contention; but having advanced money to
the Government or the contractors it cannot be said, in justice to the
public, that these were not outstanding.

Mr. MORGAN. Senator, I am disposed to think that the public
would have been misled the other way, because they would have
added to the figure of $107,000,000 which Mr. Pecora apparently has

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 2751

in mind the $40,000,000 covered by this prospectus. That would
have made $147,000,000, which of cour$e was not the fact.

Senator COUZENS. What was the fact? You just said $147,000,000.
What was the fact?

Mr. MORGAN. The fact was that at the conclusion of this opera-
tion, without allowing for retirements that had been made in the
meantime, the total funded debt of the Eepublic of Cuba

Senator COUZENS. Never mind the funded debt.
Mr. MORGAN. The total amount outstanding, if you would like to

have me say that—the total amount outstanding in the hands of the
public

Senator COUZENS. Never mind " in the hands of the public." You
always put something in so that we can't get a clear picture.

Mr. MORGAN. The total amount outstanding?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN (continuing). Was approximately $87,000,000 plus

$20,000,000 plus $40,000,000.
Senator COUZENS. NOW we are getting a correct answer. That is

what we have been trying to get all morning, and I don't see why
we could not get it straight without all this

Mr. WILLIAMS. Senator, let me say that there is not the slightest
question that to all legal intents and purposes in June 1929 these
certificates which had been issued up to that date and which were
held in the portfolio of the Chase Bank and its associates were out-
standing obligations of the Cuban Republic, just as much as any
other security.

Senator COUZENS. Why didn't Mr. Morgan tell us that in the first
place ?

Mr. WILLIAMS. Perhaps he was confused on the legal consequences
of the issuance of those securities.

Mr. PECORA. He is not so easily confused.
Mr. WILLIAMS. But as I tried to make clear a few moments ago,

they were not described in this circular as outstanding obligations,
because they were under the control and in the possession of these
banks. I t was not known at the time

Senator COUZENS. By whom?
Mr. WILLIAMS. By the bankers and by the Cuban Eepublic, that

as a part of this operation these certificates would be retired, so that
when delivery was made of the $40,000,000 of bonds they would Jiave
ceased to exist and would not be outstanding in any way, shape, or
form. So that when the purchasers of the $40,000,000 of bonds re-
ceived delivery of those bonds under this circular, those obligations
had been retired and had ceased to exist. And, as I said a moment
ago, if they had not been, we as counsel for the bank would not have
permitted them to deliver the bonds.

Senator COUZENS. HOW did the public know that?
Mr. WILLIAMS. The public may not have known it, Senator; but

we knew it, and we knew that those obligations would not be
Senator COUZENS. That is the trouble about all of these things.

Somebody knows about all these things except the public, and the
public has the primary interest.

Mr. WILLIAMS. But the public could not possibly have been misled
in connection with this $40,000,000 bond issue which it purchased,
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when the facts were, regardless of knowledge—the facts were that
the 40 millions of securities were retired.

Senator COUZENS. But they were not retired at the time you issued
the circular. So the circular did not state the facts.

Mr. WILLIAMS. But we knew they would be retired, and we knew
that the purpose of this issue was as stated in the circular, to refund
indebtedness to the Kepublic of Cuba. They were in fact retired;
and regardless of the phrasing of the circular, it is the fact that
counts.

Mr. PECORA. The phrasing of the circular does not count ?
Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes; if it contains a misleading statement.
Mr. PECORA. That is what we are trying to ĝ et at here, to see if

this circular did or not contain a seriously misleading statement.
I t has at last been admitted by Mr. Morgan that the actual out-
standing indebtedness of the Cuban Kepublic on the 30th of June,
1929, was $87,174,200, plus $20,000,000, plus another $40,000,000

Mr. MORGAN. NO, no—plus another $20,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. And plus $5,000,000, floating?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, not outstanding; I have not admitted it is out-

standing, Mr. Pecora.
Senator COUZENS. I t does not make any difference whether you

admit it or not. I hope this committee and the counsel are intelli-
gent enough to understand an answer, whether you admit our in-
terpretation is correct or not.

Mr. PECORA. There was that much indebtedness due and owing by
the Cuban Kepublic on June 30,1929, was there not?

Mr. MORGAN. Not due.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it was owing?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I t was an obligation of the Cuban Government?
Mr. MORGAN. Without question.
Mr. PECORA. An obligation aggregating $132,174,200. Is that cor-

rect? $87,174,200 plus $45,000,000?
Mr. MORGAN (after calculation). $122,000,000, is it not?
Senator COUZENS. $132,174,000.
Mr. PECORA. Will you add $45,000,000 to $87,174,200?
Mr. MORGAN (after calculation). Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I t is $132,174,200?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, was it intended by means of this bond issue of

$40,000,000 that was made in February 1930, and which was offered
to the public along with this prospectus, to retire $40,000,000 of
existing indebtedness by means of this bond issue?

Mr. MORGAN. Within one or two million dollars; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you say with the exception of one or two

million dollars?
Mr. MORGAN. Because the amount actually in hand on the date of

deferred-payment work certificates was about seven or eight million
dollars. I have not the exact figure in mind, but that is approxi-
mately it. They came through within the next few days.

Mr. PECORA. This prospectus, exhibit no. 54, was issued for the
purpose of giving the investing public here in America compre-
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hensive and accurate information concerning the financial condition
of the Republic of Cuba, was it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you considered that the public was entitled to

have that kind of information in order to enable it to pass judgment
on the soundness and desirability of these bonds as an investment?

Mr. MOGRAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And you considered it important to see to it that the

information so given the public through the medium of the pro-
spectus should be comprehensive and correct?

Mr. MORGAN. Quite true. We can have no difference of opinion
on that.

Mr. PECORA. When this circular or prospectus was issued in con-
nection with this bond issue, the fact of the matter is that the
indebtedness then outstanding against the Cuban Government, in-
stead of being $87,174,200 plus $5,000,000 floating debt, was actually
$132,174,200; is that correct?

Mr. MORGAN. In existence; yes.
Mr. PECORA. In your prospectus you told the public that the in-

debtedness was $87,174,200 plus $5,000,000 plus $20,000,000, which
makes a total of $112,174,200; does it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. The $20,000,000 of serial certificates actually at the

time in the possession of the banking group were not taken into
account in stating the indebtedness of the Eepublic of Cuba in this
prospectus; were they?

Mr. MORGAN. Except as they were referred to in the preceding
sentence.

Mr. PECORA. What reference is made to them in the preceding
sentence?

Mr. MORGAN. That the purpose of the $40,000,000 issue was to
refund or pay indebtedness.

Mr. PECORA. What is there in that statement which would inform
the public that the $20,000,000 credit which was to be refunded by
means of this bond issue was not part of the $87,174,200 indebted-
ness set forth in the prospectus?

Mr. MORGAN. I think it would have been very hard for anybody
to have assumed that the purpose of this issue was to refund the
indebtedness already stated here. That is the whole substance of
my contention, Mr. Pecora, that to have made the statement that
you suggest would have been misleading the other way.

Mr* PECORA. Why would it have been misleading? I t would have
been strictly in accordance with the facts, would it not?

Mr. MORGAN. YOU would have raised it $20,000,000 on one side
and raised it $20,000,000 on the other. You would have simply
taken off on both sides of the account.

Mr. PECORA. If you had said in this prospectus that the $20,000,000
or the $40,000,000 which was to be retired through this bond issue
had already been estimated and taken into account hi setting forth
the indebtedness of the Republic of Cuba, what you say would un-
doubtedly be correct; but you did not take that outstanding in-
debtedness into account when you stated in the prospectus what the
total indebtedness was, did you?

175541—34—PT 6 2
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Mr. MORGAN. But at the conclusion of the operation the outstand-
ing debt of the Republic of Cuba would have been precisely the same
in either instance, whether, your method was followed or the method
of the men who prepared this circular.

Mr. PECORA. IS that the fact ?
Mr. MORGAN. I think so.
Mr. PECORA. At the time this bond issue was made what was the

outstanding indebtedness of the Republic of Cuba? Was it not
an aggregate made up of these items: $87,174,200, $20,000,000 repre-
senting the serial certificates for that amount which had been sold
to the public, $10,000,000 representing the deferred payment public-
works certificates held by the banking group, and $30,000,000 repre-
senting serial certificates for that amount also held by the banking
group, plus $5,000,000 of floating indebtedness?

Mr. Morgan. You are now asking about the outstanding debt
as of

Mr. PECORA. AS of the time of the issuance of these bonds and the
circulation of this prospectus.

Mr. MORGAN. The best figures I can give you as of that date, Mr.
Pecora, or the nearest figures to that date, appear in the listing
application to the New York Stock Exchange which has already
been referred to.

Mr. PECORA. What is that figure?
Mr. MORGAN. Outstanding on February 28, 1930, $91,554,100, plus

internal funding debt of $8,964,200. And you will observe that the
$20,000,000 of public works 6y2 percent serial certificates in the
hands of the public are included in the total. Accordingly the
$40,000,000 new issue is to be added to the two figures there stated.

The CHAIRMAN. Ninety-one million and how much?
Mr. MORGAN. $91,554,100.
The CHAIRMAN. That would make a total of $100,518,000?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And then you add to that $40,000,000?
Mr. MORGAN. Precisely; yes.
Senator COUZENS. Afteryou had disposed of this $40,000,000, was

the outstanding debt of Cuba greater after those were sold than
before ?

Mr. MORGAN. Again we get on to this quibble about " outstand-
ing." According to your interpretation it was not.

Senator COUZENS. In what way is my interpretation different from
yours ?

Mr. MORGAN. I t makes a difference whether they are in the hands
of the public or in the hands of the bank.

Senator COUZENS. I t does not matter where a thing is as long as
the issuer owes it. I am not going to quibble about who holds the
debt.

Mr. MORGAN. All right. We will accept that definition, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. Then after the $40,000,000 was sold, was the

outstanding debt of Cuba greater than before the sale ?
Mr. WILLIAMS. NO; it was not.
Senator COUZENS. Let the witness answer. Does he know?
Mr. MORGAN. I t was not. The refunding operation was stated.
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Mr. WILLIAMS. May I say that I think there is some point to
Mr. Pecora's criticism of the phraseology of the circular. I t might
have been more clearly stated. But at the time the circular was
put out it was stated that the debt was eighty-seven and odd million
dollars. Then there was a bond issue of $40,000,000, making a
total of $127,000,000. There was no change in the total indebted-
ness of Cuba by reason of the issue of the $40,000,000 of bonds,
because $40,000,000 of existing obligations were retired through
this operation.

Mr. PECORA. But, Mr. Williams, the statement in the prospectus
of the indebtedness and its reference to that portion of the indebted-
ness which was to be retired by means of this bond issue, does not
indicate one way or the other whether the portion of the indebted-
ness that was to be retired through this bond issue was included
in the amount stated in the prospectus as being the indebtedness.

Mr. WILLIAMS. NO; the statement said that the proceeds of the
bonds were to be used to reduce or retire indebtedness.

Mr. PECORA. But it does not say whether that indebtedness was
already included in the statement of what the indebtedness was as
set forth in the prospectus; isn't that so, Mr. Williams ?

Mr. WILLIAMS. I think that is a fair criticism.
Mr. PECORA. SO that a person reading the circular, and not know-

ing what the bankers knew, could readily conclude from the infor-
mation set forth in the prospectus that after this bond issue the total
indebtedness set forth in the prospectus would be reduced by 40
million dollars through the medium of this bond issue, and that is
not the fact.

Mr. MORGAN. I do not agree with that at all, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. WILLIAMS. I do not agree with that.
Mr. PECORA. DO you know who prepared this prospectus, Mr.

Morgan?
Mr. MORGAN. I have already testified that Mr. Batchelder is the

man who was principally in charge at that time. Of course, this
long preceded my connection with the bank.

Mr. PECORA. I suggest Mr. Batchelder take the stand for a brief
period.

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES F. BATCHELDER, A VICE PRESIDENT OF
THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK—Resumed

Mr. BATCHELDER. The statement has been made that I prepared
the circular. I collaborated in connection with Mr. Bisbee, who was
counsel at that time down there with us. The purpose of this cir-
cular was to set forth concisely, the true story of the essence
of the debt of the Eepublic of Cuba. There were many discussions
had in New York at that time on it, and I repeat it was really the
essence of it:

The last published statement of the Government—the fiscal year,
you see, is June 30. Instead of being a calendar year it is a split
year.

Now, I will just try in a conversational way to see if I can un-
wind some of the misapprehension that exists in essence regarding
the distribution of this debt. The external debt of $87,174,200 set

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 7 5 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PEACT1CES

forth here is made up of the sum total outstanding at that time sup-
plied to me by the Secretary of the Treasury, a report of a man
who was well enough informed to establish its accuracy. I t is all
a matter of public record, comprising the old loans dated from 1904
down, including the J. P. Morgan and Speyer loans. I think those^
are the only bankers that had anything to do with the external debt.

Now, you see, this is designated " outstanding funded debt"; out-
standing as funded debt subject to redemption by the Government
only according to its terms.

Then we point out that there are 20 million public works certifi-
cates outstanding in exactly the same sense. They were not callable.
They were not retirable in any sense, and they were not subject to
recapture by the Government. Therefore, they were outstanding"
as such in the same sense that 87 million were in the hands of the
public.

Then we have a total of $107,174,200 of funded debt made up of
the issues described.

In addition to that there is a floating debt of 5 million dollars
which, as I recall it, was all internal debt.

Therefore, the total outstanding funded debt in the sense in
which I describe it, plus the floating debt, is another 5 million,
dollars.

Mr. PECORA. That makes $112,174,300?
Mr. BATCHELDER. And bear in mind I am talking practically and

in essence, to try to set forth concisely, as I said before, the actual
facts of the debt of the Republic of Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. But, Mr. Batchelder, was there not also outstanding:
at the time

Mr. BATCHELDER. Just a moment.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). Another 20 million dollars worth of

serial certificates that were held by the banking group?
Mr. BATCHELDER. Yesj but
Mr. PECORA (interposing). And that represented obligations just

as much as the $20,000,000 of those serial certificates that had been
sold to the public by the banking group ?

Mr. BATCHELDER. According to the character of those, quite. But
they were held not as outstanding funded debt in the sense which
we are talking about now, gentlemen, but they were outstanding
or held by the bank as evidence, as described in the previous para-
graph, of indebtedness of the Republic incurred until the work was
completed.

Mr. PECORA. Did they not represent the same kind of indebtedness
as the $20,000,000 of serial certificates held by the public which
you have just now admitted formed a part of the funded debt of
the Republic of Cuba?

Mr. BATCHELDER. Quite right; but in essence they were not out-
standing as funded debt beyond the ability of the Government to
cancel them.

Mr. PECORA. Were they not part of the outstanding indebtedness
of the Republic of Cuba?

Mr. BATCHELDER. They were not part of the outstanding funded
indebtedness.
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Mr. PECORA. Were they part of the existing indebtedness of the
IRepublic of Cuba?

Mr. BATCHELDER. Quite; they were.
Mr. PECORA. The only difference between those 20 million dollars

of serial certificates which the banking group had and the 20 million
dollars of similar certificates which had been sold to the public by
tHe banking group was simply as to their ownership at that time,
but not as to their being obligations of the Eepublic of Cuba?

Mr. BATCHELDER. AS to their characteristics they were different.
Mr. PECORA. What were their differing characteristics?
Mr. BATCHELDER. Because they were held by the bank under an

.arrangement with the Government—an arrangement, on the instruc-
tions of the Government to try to work out a refunding or fund-
ing of this indebtedness. They were not outstanding as funded debt
&t that time. And really the essence of this in a practical way *s

as follows: Suppose we take this figure that you have, 87 million,
to answer Senator Couzens' question, which is a very pointed one
and a very good one; I want to try to answer that. $87,174,200—
that is the outstanding—funded debt that we mentioned.

Senator COUZENS. Just a minute at that point. I understood your
circular said that was a total debt. Is that right ? Does the circu-
lar say it was a total debt?

Mr. PECORA. " The total funded debt of the Kepublic of Cuba "—
that is what the circular says.

Senator COUZENS. YOU do not use the word " outstanding " in the
circular. So you cannot now use it.

Mr. BATCHELDER. NO ; it does not say that.
Mr. PECORA (reading:)

The total funded debt of the Republic of Cuba as of the end of the fiscal
year, June 30, 1929, was $87,174,200, exclusive of 20 million dollars public
works 5% percent serial certificates outstanding, of which $77,660,000 was
external.

That is what the prospectus says.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Pecora, is
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Why not let Mr. Batchelder complete?
Mr. BATCHELDER. All right. I was just adding this up.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Batchelder let me get that right clear. Let

us see if we have a clear understanding of what you mean by " funded
debt."

Mr. BATCHELDER. Absolutely right Senator. As described in the
circular, after all

Senator ADAMS (interposing). I mean not in the circular, but
what do you understand now by "funded debt?"

Mr. BATCHELDER. Funded debt?
Senator ADAMS. Yes.
Mr. BATCHELDER. I understand that represents debt in the form of

obligations outstanding running over a period of time. I t may be
a 3 êar, or two; it may be a long time. I t is an evidence oi an
obligation to pay at some future date. I t has that distinction on the
one hand, as contrasted with this obligation which we handled

Senator ADAMS (interposing). What I am trying to lead to is the
distinction that you apparently have in mind, if you have a total
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indebtedness of one figure and a total funded indebtedness of another.
Mr. BATCHELDER. We were describing the total funded indebtedness

of the Government. Now, just let me
Senator ADAMS (interposing). Just let me just for a second.
Mr. BATCHELDER. All right.
Senator ADAMS. YOU have one figure for total Cuban indebtedness,,

haven't you?
Mr. BATCHELDER. Eight.
Senator ADAMS. I S that the same figure as the total funded in-

debtedness of Cuba?
Mr. BATCHELDER. In essence exactly as shown in this circular. I

can show you how that is built up, I think. We have now a figure
of $112,174,200 made up of these three items, the total funded debt
which I have described, the old 1904 loans, the Morgan issues, and
this later one, making a total of $112,174,200, and to that must be
added the $40,000,000 of these bonds, giving a total of $152,174,200.
which is actually the state of the finances as set forth in his circular.

Now, I do not want to be too particular about the use of the word,,
but I must insist on keeping in mind the funded debt, because this
was not outstanding funded debt in this interim period. Because,
as described in the statement above, that represents an indebtedness
of the Republic, all of which would be refunded by the bonds.

I do not see how you can make it any more clear than that or any
more concise than that. Anybody can take those figures and add
them up and get $152,000,000 of the debt. That is the only figure
you can get.

The CHAIRMAN. What was the form of this indebtedness ? What
shape was it in, certificates, bonds, or what ?

Mr. BATCHELDER. I t was in the form of those serial 5^-percent
certificates which were never issued to the public and were paid off.
plus an amount of deferred payment works certificates which were
also paid off with this issue and are so described in the paragraph
above.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU speak about funded debts. How were they
funded? What form did they take?

Mr. BATCHELDER. The funded debt represented the old loan back
in 1904 and the subsequent issues, the Morgan issue of 1922, and
the issue of 1927 I think, and now the 40 million dollars set forth
in this prospectus. That is funded debt, debt which has been funded,,
put into permanent form or semipermanent form.

Senator COTTZENS. When you drafted this circular you did not
take into consideration at all the securities held by the banks. Is that
a correct understanding?

Mr. BATCHELDER. Not as being outstanding as funded debt, Sen-
ator; quite right.

Senator COUZENS. SO the public, then, only gets informed as to
what the bankers are willing to give them ?

Mr. BATCHELDER. NO; that is not true, Senator. That was not
intended. We were trying to give the people who bought these bonds
in February 1930 a true picture of the indebtedness of Cuba out-
standing at that time, feeling that they were not concerned with the
build-up of that. We were trying to give them the total debt
picture concisely of the Republic of Cuba at that time, and here it
is. I do not see how it can be made any more simple than that.
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Senator ADAMS. But you do not include the certificates held by
the bank as a funded debt?

Mr. BATCHELDER. They all disappear in this operation.
Senator ADAMS. But you do not include in your figures the 20

million certificates held by the bank as a funded debt?
Mr. BATCHELDER. Not as outstanding funded debt, in the sense of

outstanding in the hands of the public.
Senator ADAMS. We are getting too complicated words in here,

both " outstanding " and " funded/'
Mr. BATCHELDER. That is what I was trying to do, get to the

essence of it.
Senator ADAMS. I know.
Mr. BATCHELDER. That is the way it is.
Senator ADAMS. My inquiry was sinrply back to this, the funded

debt. Cuba has a certain debt, that is, things that had resolved
themselves into permanent form?

Mr. BATCHELDER. Yes; permanent form.
Senator ADAMS. NOW, why would you say that this indebtedness

which the bank held had not reached that form ?
Mr. BATCHELDER. Because it was subject to recapture by the bank

at any minute.
Senator ADAMS. If there had been an outstanding callable certifi-

cate the same thing would be true ?
Mr. BATCHELDER. Let us look at the alternative. If we had sold

those certificates held by the bank to the public which were not
callable, then they would become outstanding funded debt and the
picture would be different.

Senator ADAMS. Suppose you call them certificates; they would
still be a funded debt?

Mr. BATCHELDER. That is true; if sold they would have been,
surely. Quite true. Eeally the essence of this is right here.

Mr. PECORA. Apparently this circular or prospectus is so clear that
we have spent now a whole hour receiving explanations of its mean-
ing from three different representatives of the bank, and the ex-
planations do not yet explain. So how do you expect the ordinary
investor reading this prospectus to find out what the debt situation
of Cuba was ?

Mr. BATCHELDER. At the time he bought these bonds?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. No; as of the time with respect to which the in-

debtedness is stated in the prospectus.
Mr. BATCHELDER. NO.
Mr. PECORA. Oh, yes.
Mr. BATCHELDER. Just a minute; we were trying
Mr. PECORA. (interposing). You were purporting to give the pub-

lic a statement of the indebtedness of Cuba as of the end of the fiscal
year 1929, because your circular so says.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Pecora
Mr. PECORA (interposing). And in stating that indebtedness you

did not include in it the $20,000,000 of serial certificates held by the
banking group, merely because, as I understand your explanations,
you do not choose to regard them as outstanding obligations because
the public did not hold them; but the fact is, as you admit it, that
they did represent part of the indebtedness of the Eepublic of Cuba
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at that time. Now it seems to me that is the whole story in a nut-
shell.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. Mr. Pecora, is it not a clear statement to
say that both the outstanding and the existing indebtedness of Cuba
was $152,174,200?

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BATCHELDER. That is right; and that is what the investor who

bought these bonds knew.
Mr. PECORA. HOW did the investor who bought the bonds know

that from any statement in the prospectus?
Mr. BATCHELDER. He may not have added it up, but here it is—

87, 20, 5, and 40. What else could it be?
Mr. PECORA. Where do you find that?
Mr. BATCHELDER. $87,1*4,200 is one figure. The next figure is

$20,000,000.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BATCHELDER. The next figure is 5 million.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. BATCHELDER. And the next figure is 40.
Mr. PECORA. Where is the 40?
Mr. BATCHELDER. Forty is now offered.
Mr. PECORA. IS the 40 stated in the paragraph devoted to the

indebtedness? Is it, Mr. Batchelder?
Mr. BATCHELDER. NO ; it is not so stated.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. BATCHELDER. The 40 is the new issue.
Senator ADAMS. Was it not designated as a refunding issue,

the 40?
Mr. BATCHELDER. I t was designated as a refunding indebtedness

incurred which is represented by these certificates held by the bank.
Senator ADAMS. Yes, but you have to include the refunding issue

in order to reach your total of 152, do you not?
Mr. BATCHELDER. Indebtedness incurred, right, which I have

explained.
Senator ADAMS. SO that in the statement of your circular jrou

have to assume that there is an indebtedness to be refunded which
is not included in the statement of the several items of indebtedness.

Mr. BATCHELDER. I really do not see how more concisely you can
express it more clearly.

Senator COUZENS. Let me ask you, Mr. Batchelder, is that a re-
funding bond?

Mr. BATCHELDER. The circular states, Senator Couzens, that the—
proceeds of these bonds and the credit are for the purpose of refunding or
paying indebtedness of the Republic incurred for work completed and accepted
in accordance with the provisions of the public works law.

Now, the refunding certificates held by the bankers we voluntarily
gave up, plus the deferred payment works certificates, which were
subsequent to this period of June 1929, and the $20,000,000 of new
money to carry the Eepublic on.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Mr. Pecora, may I call attention to one provision
of this circular which I think has been perhaps overlooked or not
referred to ? I t says:

The public works 5% percent sinking fund gold bonds and said 20 million
credit are for the purpose of refunding or paying indebtedness of the Republic
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incurred for work completed and accepted in accordance with the provisions
of the public works law.

Therefore, undef an express statement in this circular, it is made
clear that the proceeds of these bonds were not to be applied to the
retirement of any of the other debt of Cuba, but merely to public-
works debt.

Mr. PECORA. Why, that is entirely legal sophistry, I think, Mr.
Williams, if you don't mind my saying so.

Mr. WILLIAMS. That it what it says in the circular.
Mr. PECORA. Because the circular purports to give the indebted-

ness of the Kepublic of Cuba, and in stating that indebtedness as of
June 30, 1929, it does not take into account an item of $20,000,000
of the indebtedness which was an obligation against the Republic
of Cuba and which was held by the banking group.

Mr. WILLIAMS. And another point; if you let me refer you to the
application filed with the Stock Exchange—•—

Mr. PECORA (interposing). The public did not get that applica-
tion in this prospectus. I am discussing the prospectus now, which
is what the public got.

Mr. WILLIAMS. On February 28, 1930, the external funded debt
of Cuba, as stated in this application:

External gold 5-percent loan $14,474,500; external gold 4%-percent loan
$12,476,000; external gold 5-percent loan $6,181,500; external sinking fund 5%-
percent gold loan $31,222,100; public-works 5 ̂ -percent serial certificates of
1928, serial maturities 1931, 1933, $20,000,000. Total $91,554,100 as of February
1928.

This circular in describing the same debt as of June 1929 gave it
as 87 millions exclusive of 20 millions of serial certificates. So that
that figure of 87 millions undoubtedly included the serial certificates
then held in the treasury of the bankers. Otherwise you cannot

Mr. PECORA (interposing). That is the first time in an hour and a
quarter that anybody has even suggested that, Mr. Williams.

Mr. WILLIAMS. But I think that must necessarily be so.
Mr. PECORA. Well, it is absolutely in conflict with everything else

that you gentlemen have said for the last hour and a quarter.
Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Chairman, I think that it is not necessary

for the minds of this committee to meet with the minds of the Chase
officials, so let us proceed.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. I think we can argue the matter later. We have

got the facts.
Mr. BATCHELDER. DO you want me any more, Mr. Pecora ? Am I

excused?
Mr. PECORA. NO; you are not excused from further attendance

here; excused for the time being.
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Morgan will resume the stand.

TESTIMONY OP SHEPABD M0BGAN—Besumed

Mr. PECORA. NOW, it was brought out yesterday in the course of
your testimony that these $40,000,000 of bonds referred to in this
prospectus, exhibit no. 54, were all sold to the public by a selling
group that was organized and managed by a banking group.

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
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Mr. PECORA. At 98 and interest. I believe you also testified yes-
terday that as a result of the issuance of these bonds in February
1930 the $30,000,000 of serial certificates held by the banking group,
plus the $10,000,000 worth of deferred payment public works cer-
tificates, were paid by the^Cuban Government, and those $10,000,000
.of certificates were also held by the banking group, or about $8,000,-
000 thereof. Is that right?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not want to get again into the difficulties that
we had yesterday, but we effected substantially an exchange of bonds
for these other obligations.

Mr. PECORA. Well, the exchange was effected by the Chase and
its associates buying these $40,000,000 of the bonds from the Cuban
Government at 95 and selling them to the public at 98 and interest,
and the banking group then turning in to the Cuban Government
its $30,000,000 of serial certificates and its $10,000,000 of deferred
payment public works certificates at par with interest?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And the moneys came from the public which bought

the bonds?
Mr. MORGAN. Ultimately, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Ultimately, yes; all right. That, then, after this

bond issue was effected, left the public still in possession of the 20
million dollars of serial certificates that it had previously bought
from the banking group in 1928 ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Which certificates bore earlier maturity dates than

the similar certificates which the banking group turned in and re-
deemed at par in 1930?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. YOU told us in the course of your testimony yester-

day and the day before, not once, but numerous times, that those
20 million dollars of serial certificates held by the public were eventu-
ally paid.

Mr. MORGAN. What I was careful to say, Mr. Pecora, in each case,
1 think, was that they were paid as far as the public were concerned
in full.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I say they were paid as far as the public was
concerned.

Mr. MORGAN. Eight.
Mr. PECORA. All right. Does that mean that they were not paid

by the Cuban Government?
Mr. MORGAN. They were all paid by the Cuban Government with

the exception of $867,000, which are still in the possession of the
banking group.

Mr. PECORA. Who paid the public for those 20 million dollars of
serial certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. The Cuban Government, with the exception of the
$867,000, which was part of the proceeds of a credit operation last
June.

Mr. PECORA. And where did the Cuban Government get the money
from with which to pay those certificates held by the public?

Mr. MORGAN. The bulk of it came from the public-works revenue.
I can analyze that for you if you like.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW wait—you say the bulk of it from the public-
Tvorks revenue?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were any advances made by the banking group to the

Cuban Government to enable the Cuban Government to pay the
public for those 20 million dollars of serial certificates?

Mr. MORGAN. Three.
Mr. PECORA. When was the first one of those advances made?
Mr. MORGAN. I now for the first time, Mr. Pecora, have reached

the point where I myself participated in these operations, and I can
now testify from personal knowledge.

Mr. PECORA. From personal knowledge as well as hearsay?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; or instead of hearsay.
Mr. PECORA. When was the first of those advances made by the

banking group to the Cuban Government to enable the Government
to redeem any of the 20 million dollars of serial certificates held by
the public?

Mr. MORGAN. I t had to do with the maturity of June 30,1932. Do
you want the date of the agreement ?

Mr. PECORA. Was an agreement entered into at that time between
the Cuban Government and the banking group providing for the
making of those advances to the Government ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; on June 16,1932.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of that agreement ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes. You have it, Mr. Pecora, under photostat

no. 56-67A.
Mr. PECORA. I show you, Mr. Morgan, what purports to be a pho-

tostatic reproduction of the agreement that you have referred to,
namely, the one made on the 16th of June 1932. Will you look at it
and tell us if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such
agreement?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining document). Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(Agreement " No. 129 ", dated June 16, 1932, was thereupon desig-

nated " Committee Exhibit 55, Oct. 26,1933 ", and appears in full on
page 2813.)

Mr. PECORA. Before I go into the details of this agreement and
the advance made by the banking group under it, let me ask you
this. Did not the loan agreement of February 26, 1930, covering
the bond issue provide for an issuance not of $40,000,000 of 15-year
bonds but of $80,000,000 of 15-year bonds?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes. That is stated in the prospectus.
Mr. PECORA. Were the other $40,000,000 worth of those bonds

issued ?
Mr. MORGAN. They were not.
Mr. PECORA. Never issued by the Cuban Government ?
Mr. MORGAN. NO; and never completed by the Cuban Govern-

ment. They exist merely in the form of bond faces.
Mr. PECORA. In the form of what ?
Mr. MORGAN. So-called "bond faces"; pieces of paper which are

engraved.
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Senator COUZENS. But not signed.
Mr. MORGAN. Not signed.
Mr. PECORA. Does not the banking group, of which the Chase

Bank is an associate, hold $40,000,000 of those bonds as collateral
for

Mr. MORGAN. NO, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Are they not set aside as collateral to secure to the

banking group the other $20,000,000 of credit which the banking
group extended to Cuba?

Mr. MORGAN. NO, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us see. Do you have in your files a mem-

orandum addressed to Messrs. Freeman, Callahan, Batchelder, and
Panthen, by James Bruce, dated July 17, 1930, known as "no.
56-62A", dated July 17, 1930?

Senator COUZENS. That was after this last $40,000,000?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir. The issue of the $40,000,000 was made in

February 1930.
Senator COUZENS. Then there was another $40,000,000, referred

to in the circular as the gross amount?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir. Have you found that memorandum ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, I have found it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of it. Please look at it and tell us if it is a true and correct
copy of such memorandum.

MJ\ MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and spread on the record.
(The document referred to, memorandum, July 17, 1930, Bruce

to Freeman, Callahan, Batchelder, and Panthen, was received in
evidence, marked "Committee's Exhibit No. 56", Oct. 26, 1933,
and the same was later read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum in question, which has been
marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 56 ", reads as follows [reading] :
To Mr. FREEMAN, Mr. CALLAHAN, Mr. BATCHELDBR, Mr. PANTHEN :

The Government. With regard to the Government, there is no question but
that President Machado has entire command of the situation, and that there is
only one boss. I met all of the Cabinet, and they are all rubber stamps for the
chief, with the possible exception of Cespedes, who has ideas of his own, and
ideas which are very dangerous for the welfare of the country, as all he wants
to do is to spend all the money he can possibly extract from us or any other
credit givers. He was not content only with having spent $18,000,000 unneces-
sarily on the capital, but had in mind building a large legal center at Govern-
ment expense, of which the chief item was to be an institute of international
law, costing $1,000,000. Also his ideas for the Habana waterworks and paving
have risen from an estimated cost of $18,000,000 up to $40,000,000. He has also
a great many other expensive ideas as to what ought to be done. The Ameri-
can Ambassador is putting up a stiff opposition to any further waste of money,
and naturally they will be handicapped, because I do not believe that anybody
will loan the money to them.

Status of our present loans. They were all very anxious to know what we
intended to do when our option expires on August 5. I said that we had not
definitely made up our minds, but that it seemed to me, talking to them per-
sonally and unofficially, that it would not be possible for us to purchase at
this time any more long-time bonds from them at anything approaching the
rate of the option. In that event they wanted to know whether we would give
them an additional cash advance of $20,000,000 to carry through the balance of
the work on the highway to the end of the year, and I said I thought this woulcS
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make our loan larger than what we should be giving them, but that when I got
back we would talk over the matter and they would know by August 5 what
our attitude was.

In my conversations with President Machado he was very careful not to
touch on this point at all. My own view of the matter is that our present loans,
which we sold to the public, as- well as our cash advance, are safe and well
protected, and I believe the measures of diversification of crops and the encour-
agement of new industries and tourists, all of which is being vigorously carried
on by President Machado, are measures so constructive that Cuba will be able
to pay the interest and amortization on any reasonable amount of public debts.

After somewhat of a struggle, on which Mr. Guggenheim put a good deal
of pressure, they have their budgets of this year just about balanced. I do
not think, on the other hand, that we should make any advance of any sort
to the Government unless we are entirely in control of their future financial
program, and particularly so as long as Cespedes is Minister of Public Works.
For instance, if he carries out certain ideas which he now has, of paying
contractors in Cuban bonds for work they do on the Habana waterworks,
as Habana will become in a few months a Federal district, it would only mean
that these bonds would be dumped back on the American market, and would
have a very bad effect on the bonds which we had already placed or might
place. I do not believe we should give them any more money unless we tie
up in advance the exact amount of public improvements to be made for the
next 3 or 4 years. The various members of the Cabinet were very careful not
to discuss with me this Habana waterworks proposition, because naturally
they all have a big graft in it, and what they would like to do is to get our
money first for building the highway, and then it would be easy for them to pay
for the other in obligations of various kinds, thereby impairing their own
credit.

In talking to the Secretary of the Treasury he mentioned an amount of
$40,000,000 for the loan, and said that receipts were averaging around
$1,700,000. I told him that 6 percent interest on $40,000,000 would come
to about $2,400,000, and that it seemed to me he should have substantial
provision for amortization. He then said he thought possibly the loan could
be cut down to $20,000,000, which would leave plenty of leeway, and this is
just about the state of mind that they are in, and the worst thing we could
do would be to advance them any more money unless we were in entire control
of their capital expenditures for a reasonable time. I think this would be
very welcome, both by Mr. Guggenheim and the State Department. We may
have some trouble in forcing this issue, as the Government now has approx-
imately $18,000,000 in cash and foreign bills, and can probably run along
for another 6 months.

(Signed) JAMES BBUCE.

This is dated July 17,1930. Now, Mr. Morgan, this memorandum,
you notice, is dated about 5 months after the $40,000,000 of bonds
were sold to the American public here.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I t is conceivable to you that the graft conditions re-

ferred to in this memorandum by Mr. Bruce were not known prior
to the issuance of those $40,000,000 worth of bonds, to your people?

Mr. MORGAN. I have no idea, Mr. Pecora; yet I should call your
attention at this point to the fact that only 35 percent of the total
public-works expenditures were in the form of obligations handled
by us.

Mr. PECORA. What was the option on $40,000,000 of the bonds
referred by Mr. Bruce in this memorandum?

Mr. MORGAN. I t is covered in article 35,1 think. I will give you
the reference in just a moment [after examining papers].

Mr. PECORA. In substance, it was an option that was given by the
loan agreement of February 26, 1930, to the Chase National Bank,
on the other $40,000,000 worth of 15-year bonds that were the
subject of that loan agreement, was it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. What, in brief, were the terms and conditions of
that option?

Mr. MORGAN. I t is contained in section 35 of the agreement, which
was put in evidence yesterday.

Mr. PECORA. That is the agreement of February 26, 1930?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. All right. What is the option?
Mr. MORGAN. That the bank shall have the right or option to

purchase, at 95 percent of their principal amount and accrued
interest, these $40,000,000 of bonds, which were still held in the
form of unauthenticated bond faces.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, let us inquire a little more closely into these
provisions of that loan agreement. By the time of the issuance
and sale to the public of the $40,000,000 of bonds which have already
been testified to by you, the Chase bank and its associates in the
banking group had made two further advances to the Cuban Gov-
ernment, each for $10,000,000, and had received serial certificates
of the par value of $20,000,000 for those two advances.

Mr. MORGAN. They never were converted into serial certificates.
They were in the form only of deferred payment work certificates,,
which is the form they now hold.

Mr. PECORA. But the obligation had accrued against the Cuban
Government in favor of the Chase and its associates in the banking
group. s

Mr. MORGAN. Precisely.
Mr. PECORA. SO that in February 1930 the Cuban Government*

on account of its public-works program and the financing thereof
by the Chase and its associates, had issued either serial certificates
or deferred-payment public-works certificates to the total amount
of $40,000,000, which were held by the banking group, by February
1930.

Mr. MORGAN. The ones that were converted into the bond issue;
yes.

Mr. PECORA. And, in addition, the public held $20,000,000 of those
certificates.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That represented the $60,000,000 that went to form

this revolving credit that you have already testified about, and which
was covered by the agreement of 1928, which is in evidence here.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, it was prosposed to retire, through the issuance

of these $40,000,000 of the bonds, that amount of that indebtedness,
was it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And that amount was the amount for which the

banking group held the certificates.
Mr. MORGAN. YOU are now speaking of February 26 ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes, sir.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And there was still $20,000,000 in the hands of the

public, outstanding, of these certificates.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. A.nd this agreement of February 26, 1930, contained

provisions, did it not, for the extension of a further credit of
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$20,000,000 by the Chase Bank and its group to the Cuban Govern-
ment for the purposes of this public-works program?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes. The banks went along with $20,000,000 of
new money.

Mr. PECORA. New money, exactly.
Mr. MORGAN. At the time of this conversion operation.
Mr. PECORA. We have seen that this agreement of February 26,

1930, authorizes the Government to issue $80,000,00 of bonds, and
not $40,000,000.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I t issued only $40,000,000, which were sold to the

public.
Mr. MORGAN. Quite.
Mr. PECORA. An option was given to the Chase Bank by this

agreement, on the remaining $40,000,000, at 95.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That option was good up to sometime in August 1930.
Mr. MORGAN. August 5.
Mr. PECORA. Did not this agreement of February 26, 1930, also

provide that the Cuban Government was to hold in its portfolio the
remaining $40,000,000 of this bond issue ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. AS security for this new credit, or new money of

$20,000,000 which the Chase Bank and its associates were to advance
to the Cuban Government. I refer you to paragraph 34 of the agree-
ment in question, which reads as follows (p. 42 of the agreement)

As a guarantee of the payment of the $20,000,000 credit and interest, the
Republic agrees to hold in portfolio the $40,000,000 of the bonds which the
bank does not agree herein to purchase, and agrees to apply the necessary
part of the proceeds of the sale of such bonds as and when they are sold,
to the payment of all sums advanced under the credit and/or to the reduction
of the credit until all such sums shall be paid with interest and the credit shalL
be terminated. Whenever the proceeds of the sale of the said additional bonds
and/or the amounts advanced under the credit shall have aggregated $20,000,000,
or the period during which the credit is to be available, as above provided, shall
have expired, such credit shall be closed and there shall be no further or
additional advances thereunder.

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. That means that the Cuban Government was to hold

these $40,000,000 bonds as security for the repayment to the banking
group of the $20,000,000 credit which the banking group agreed to
give the Cuban Government under this contract, does it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, security, to a banker, is a very specific
thing. This is not security, as these bonds were not executed and
were not pledged. The agreement merely provided that if sold, the
proceeds of these bonds should be used, in the first instance, for the
retirement of the bank credit.

Mr. PECORA. The term used in the contract with respect to that is
that the Cuban Government is to hold those bonds as a guaranty for
the payment of this $20,000,000 new credit.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes. I take no exception to the word " guaranty."
Senator COUZENS. What is the difference between a guaranty and

security?
Mr. MORGAN. Security is ordinarily marketable.
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Senator COTJZENS. I understand that, but how do you interpret it
in this sense ? In one sense you used the word " security " and said
that this was not security but was a guaranty, both being obligations.
I assume the guaranty was an obligation of the Government of Cuba
under the agreement. Is that correct?

Mr. MORGAN. I t is a legal obligation of the Government of Cuba,
yes, to guarantee with these bonds, to guarantee payment of the bank
creait.

Senator COUZENS. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. Was it necessary for the Cuban Government to guar-

antee the payment of its own indebtedness?
Mr. MORGAN*. I t provided the mechanism for it, Mr. Pecora, the

mechanism for the repayment of the credit.
Mr. PECORA. And that mechanism consisted of holding in its port-

folio 15-year bonds, not to the amount of $20,000,000, but to the
amount of $40,000,000, and agreeing that out of the proceeds from
the sale of those bonds, should any be sold, this $20,000,000 credit to
be advanced by the banking group was to be repaid. Isn't that a
fact?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes. Would you like to know what the remainder
was to be used for?

Mr. PECORA. What is that?
Mr. MORGAN. Would you like to know what the remainder of the

$40,000,000 was to be used for?
Mr. I?ECO&A. No. As far as I have gone in my questions, I have

correctly set forth the facts?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. WILLIAMS. The purpose of that, Mr. Pecora, of course, being

to prevent them selling those bonds and using the proceeds for any
other purpose than the payment of this credit.

Mr. PECORA. Exactly. The purpose was to tie up the Cuban
Government from issuing any bonds except for the purpose of re-
paying to the banking group this $20,000,000 of new credit which
the banking group was to advance under this agreement, to the
extent, of course, of that $20,000,000.

Mr. WILLIAMS. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in order to secure the banking group for the

repayment to it of that $20,000,000, the banking group caused the
Cuban Government to tie up $40,000,000 of the bonds, did it not?

Mr. MORGAN. NO, Mr. Pecora; that is not a fair statement of
the case.

Mr. PECORA. IS not that, in substance, what this agreement means?
Mr. MORGAN. These bonds were to be held in portfolio, not to be

issued, except for this purpose. We have testified to that repeatedly.
Mr. PECORA. They were to hold in portfolio $40,000,000 to secure

to you the repayment of that $20,000,000 of new credit.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; and the remainder was to be used for paying

off other public works obligations.
Mr. PECORA. Why did the banking group feel that it was neces-

sary to have the Cuban Government set aside $40,000,000 of the
bonds to secure its $20,000,000 of new credit? Was it because, in
the opinion of the banking group in February 1930, it required
that amount of security for its $20,000,000 indebtedness—namely,
$40,000,000 of bonds?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHA2sT3E PRACTICES 2769

Mr. MORGAN. Absolutely not, because the banks could only have
purchased these bonds at 95 or better.

Mr. PECORA. But the bank was given an option which it did not
exercise.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And one of the reasons, I presume, that it did not

exercise that option was because of its opinion of the credit of the
Cuban Government in August 1930 when the option expired.

Mr. MORGAN. NO ; the reason why they did not exercise the option
was that the depression had taken an acute form by that time; the
initial stages of its acute form, and the prices of the bonds had
fallen below that figure in the open market.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU say these bonds were never executed.
Mr. MORGAN. They were never executed, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Therefore they had no such bonds in their port-

folio at all. The Cuban Government never had any of these bonds
in their portfolio.

Mr. MORGAN. That goes into a legal point, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. If they were never executed, I do not see how

they could have them.
Mr. WILLIAMS. They were never executed.
Mr. PECORA. Are you sure they were never executed?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. WILLIAMS. Absolutely. The unexecuted bonds are still in

the possession of E. A. Wright Bank Note Co. of Philadelphia.
Senator COUZENS. Was there anything in the agreement that pre-

vented the Cuban Government from issuing another series of bonds
than those $40,000,000 referred to in the agreement?

Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Senator COUZENS. SO, if the Cuban Government had desired to

get around that agreement, they could have issued another series of
bonds and ignored the agreement with respect to that section?

Mr. WILLIAMS. But there was a provision, Senator, that they
could not issue any other bond or obligation of any kind secured
by a lien on this public-works revenue, without subordinating it
to the lien of these $40,000,000 of bonds outstanding.

The CHAIRMAN. If you had exercised your option, they probably
would have executed the bonds. They did not execute the bonds
because you did not exercise your option.

Mr. MORGAN. That is true, Senator.
Mr. PECORA. Let us see what was happening to the credit of Cuba

meanwhile. We have already put in evidence the memorandum of
Bruce, dated July 17, 1930. Have you in your files another memo-
randum addressed to Mr. Halstead G. Freeman, dated September
23, 1930, signed by one William H. Eddy?

Mr. MORGAN. May I have the number, please?
Mr. PECORA. The number is 56-1.
Mr. MORGAN. I have it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such memorandum. Will you please look at it and tell
us if it is a true and correct copy thereof [handing paper to Mr.
Morgan] ?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
175541—34—PT 6 3
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Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the
record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and spread on the record.
(The document referred to, memorandum, Sept. 23, 1930, Eddy to

Freeman, was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit
No. 57, Oct. 26, 1933 ", and the same was subsequently read into the
record by Mr. Pecora.)

Senator COUZENS. Who is Mr. Eddy, the signer of it?
Mr. MORGAN. He was then vice president of the Chase Securities

Corporation.
Senator COUZENS. In New York?
Mr. MORGAN. In New York.
Mr. PECORA. The memorandum offered in evidence has been

marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 57 ", and reads as follows:
HABANA, CUBA, September 2$, 1980.

Mr. HALSTEAD G. FKEEMAN,
President Chase Securities Corporation,

60 Cedar Street, New York.
DEAR HJLLSTEAD : I am enclosing some figures to confirm those given you over

the telephone today. They are approximations, in many cases, but I believe can
be relied on as fairly accurate. The coming November 1 elections here are
causing considerable comment and criticism. They are unpopular, since present
economic conditions have accentuated any feeling of antagonism toward the
President, and the opposing party has been unable to get recognition in time
to present its ticket on November 1. The opposition is endeavoring to get a
postponement of the election, but this does not meet with Maehado's approval.
This opposition is undoubtedly responsible for the propaganda now appearing
in New York papers and there is little hope of a cessation of this publicity until
after November 1. Any thought of a revolution here is completely curbed by
a very obvious appreciation of the obligations of the United States Government
under the Platt amendment.

It seems to be realized by those in the present administration that the only
solution of the country's financial problem lies in a rather radical reduction in
the budget, which should involve a reduction of the Army, Government per-
sonnel, pensions, and so forth. The commission it is planned to appoint to
study the economic situation is expected to make suggestions along those lines.
This will relieve the administration of the direct responsibility of making such
reductions, and, of course, nothing will be done in the meantime. Mr. Mudge
feels that our position with the State Department in Washington is somewhat
different now than formerly, especially in view of the proposed investigation
by the commission of which Grosvenor Jones may be the American representa-
tive. Possibly Jim Bruce could get something on this from Washington or
from Guggenheim. The situation here, in short, is as follows: The country is
up against a serious financial situation and needs money badly. Failure to
get it may perhaps necessitate cessation of work on the highway, since Warren
Bros, are in pretty deep now, and would probably not continue with the com-
pletion of the highway unless they felt that some payments were forthcoming.
If they proceed without interruption, they claim that the work will be com-
pleted some time in December. It seems logical to believe, however, that if
they were assured of some substantial payments made promptly against the
work yet to be done, they would go through with the program. If the present
newspaper propaganda in New York absolutely prevents consideration of a
public issue of notes such as we discussed in New York, would you be willing
to consider increasing the present $20,000,000 credit by $5,000,000, on same
terms and with same maturity? This might perhaps be done on condition that
they agreed in principle to a note issue secured by long-term bonds to refund
the $25,000,000 credit as soon as the market seemed receptive to a 1-year
note. This suggestion has, of course, not been discussed with anyone here,
but if it seems feasible, might help them over their present crisis.

We have not discussed the question of providing funds for the Government,
even with our own oflice here. We are constantly pressed for information
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on the subject, and feel that if it is decided that we are not to make any
proposition to the Government at this time, we would avoid considerable
embarrassment by leaving rather promptly.

With best wishes,
Sincerely,

WILLIAM H. EDDY.

Mr. PECORA. Was any action taken by the Chase interests and
its associates in the banking group with regard to the proposal
discussed by Mr. Eddy in this memorandum to Mr. Freeman?

Mr. MORGAN. I t was discussed in New York and there were in-
formal conversations in Habana on such proposal.

Mr. PECORA. With what result eventually?
Mr. MORGAN. Negative.
Mr. PECORA. That is, the Chase interests and its associates in the

banking group did not consider it advisable to extend the $20,000,000
credit to $25,000,000?

Mr. MORGAN. NO; rather the other way, Mr. Pecora. The bank-
ing group was disposed to grant this credit of $5,000,000, but the
Cuban Government thought it was not sufficient for their require-
ments. So the whole thing fell through.

Mr. PECORA. What did the banking group propose to do in con-
nection with the enlargement of this credit from $20,000,000 to
$25,000,000? Take long-term bonds and sell them to the public?

Mr. MORGAN. Apparently this was to be a short-term issue.
Mr. PECORA. Was there not a reference to the issuance of long-

term bonds in this memorandum of Eddy's ?
Mr. MORGAN (reading):

a note issue secured by long-term bonds * * *

Mr. PECORA. Yes?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In other words the immediate obligation which the

Government was to give to the bankers for this additional 5 million
dollar credit was to be in the form of a 1-year note, but eventually
those notes were to be retired by the issuance of long-term bonds,
is that right?

Mr. MORGAN. NO; I understand not.
Mr. PECORA. Well, is that not the proposal that is referred to by

Eddy in his memorandum to Freeman?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; but that phase of the proposal was declined in

New York.
Mr. PECORA. Was there any formal record of that? And by

formal record of course I mean any written record of that?
Mr. MORGAN. I should doubt it. But you must remember that

this whole thing was abortive and never came to anything.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Eddy, the author of the last memorandum read

into the record, was in Cuba again in June 1931, was he not? For
proof of that let me refer you to a memorandum in your files
marked 56-44.

Mr. MORGAN. 56-44; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Have you before you now a memorandum dated

June 12, 1931, signed by W. H. Eddy with reference to this Cuban
situation ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I have it.
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Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of such memorandum. Will you please look at it and tell
me whether it is a true and correct copy thereof [handing paper to
Mr. Morgan] ?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining same). Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread upon

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed in the record.
(Memorandum dated June 12, 1931, signed by W. H. Eddy, was

received in evidence and marked " Committee's Exhibit 58 of Oct.
26, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum marked in evidence as " Com-
mittee's Exhibit 58 " reads as follows [reading] :

JUNE 12, 1931.
Mr. Rosenthall phoned from Habana today to say that he had been asked

by the Secretary of the Treasury to attend a meeting tomorrow with Warren
Bros, and the Cuban contractors. He stated that it was his understanding
that the contractors were going to ask that the authorized $40,000,000 5%-per-
cent bonds be deposited with the Chase Bank as guarantee for the credit, etc.
He also understands that they will request that surplus public works revenues
be used to retire our $20,000,000 credit.

The contractors will ask that on the retirement of the $20,000,000 credit the
contractors notes be exchangeable for public-works 5^-percent bonds at the
option of either the contractors or the Government to the extent that there
are sufficient bonds available.

Mr. Rosenthall stated that Mr. Guggenheim sent for him today and said that
he felt it was highly important that the Chase discuss the financial situation
with the President during the coming week, emphasizing the fact that the
budget the Government planned to submit was for $60,000,000, whereas revenues
would probably not exceed $48,000,000 or $50,000,00. Mr. Guggenheim feels
that every effort should be made to induce the Government to reduce expenses
to meet revenues.

Mr. Rosenthal stated that he is sending us today public-works revenue
figures for the months of April and May. He says that these revenues show
a material reduction from the corresponding months in the preceding year,
and would indicate total revenues for the next year of around $11,000,000.
This would leave available for the service of public works bonds approximately
$9,500,000, whereas the interest and amortization for the year would amount to
$12,728,000.

(Signed) W. H. EDDY.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, this 20-million credit referred to in

the agreement of February 26,1930, was actually extended the Cuban
Government by the banking group ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And when, according to the original terms, was it to

be repaid?
Mr. MORGAN. One year.
Mr. PECORA. That is, March 4, 1931?
Mr. MORGAN. Around that date. The 4th or 5th.
Mr. PECORA. Was it paid then?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. What was done about-it? Well, the time for pay-

ment was extended to June 3,1931, was it not?
Mr. MORGAN. An agreement was executed on March 5,1931, which

provided first that the $20,000,000 bank credit should be extended
for periods of 90 days from March 5, 1931, and thereafter upon
request of the Government be extended for periods of 90 days or
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less for a maximum period of 2 years, subject to the right of the
bank to grant or refuse request for further extension.

Mr. PECORA. In other words, on March 5, 1931, credit was ex-
tended to June 3, 1931. with an option for a further extension of 2
years to March 3,1933?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA.* Under the same terms as the original credit?
Mr. MORGAN. NO ; not under the same terms.
Mr. PECORA. Under what different terms ? I am referring now to

the extension agreement of March 5,1931.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes. There is no change in the amount or the com-

mission or anything of that sort.
Mr. PECORA. Then it was extended under virtually the same con-

ditions to March 3, 1933 was it not?
Mr. MORGAN. NO; it was subject to two conditions: First, that the

holders of the Treasury gold notes, that is to say, notes that were
held in the possession of the contractors, should accept the present
or any further extensions of the period of the $20,000,000 credit,
and deferred work certificates which evidenced the credit, such ac-
ceptance to be evidenced by the affixing of the stamp on each one
of the Treasury obligations; and, second, that the Cuban Congress
should sanction the extension.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, when March 3,1933, came along, was this
credit repaid?

Mr. MORGAN. It was not.
Mr. PECORA. Was it further extended at that time? In other

words, was it further extended from the date of March 3,1933, under
practically the same terms and conditions, to March 4, 1935 ?

Mr. MORGAN. I t was extended under an agreement subject to
similar conditions, which, however, have never been complied with.

Senator COUZENS. Are you carrying it past due now ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Extended to March 4, 1935?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. He said that agreement was never entered into.

Was it?
Mr. MORGAN. Oh, yes; but the conditions were never satisfied.
Senator COUZENS. And in view of the fact that the conditions were

not satisfied you say you are carrying them past due; is that it ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS it not the fact that some of these serial certificates

matured on December 31, 1931?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many of them were to mature on that date ?
Mr. MORGAN. Six million and a quarter.
Mr. PECORA. They were held by whom? That is, were they cer-

tificates that had been issued to the public ? Sold to the public ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were those maturities paid on December 31, 1931?
Mr. MORGAN. They were.
Mr. PECORA. Were they paid in whole or in part by means of

moneys advanced to the Cuban Government by the banking group ?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
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Mr. PECORA. Have you in your files a letter addressed to yourself
as vice president of the Chase National Bank, bearing date Decem-
ber 12, 1931, signed by L. S. Rosenthall, second vice president?

Mr. MORGAN. The number, please?
Mr. PECORA. The number is 55-55A.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. In December 1931 general economic and financial as

well as political conditions in Cuba were pretty bad, were they not?
Mr. MORGAN. Everywhere, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I am talking about Cuba now.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. They were pretty bad ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And were steadily getting worse ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And had been getting worse since the early part of

1930, had they not?
Mr. MORGAN. Almost universally; yes.
Mr. PECORA. And had been getting worse since May 1929, as we

saw from the testimony yesterday?
Mr. MORGAN. NO ; I do not accept that.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the memorandum that was put into the record

here, which was sent in May 1929
Mr. MORGAN (interposing). No; you will recall there that the

reference was to the completion and expansion of the public works
program.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; and the reference also was to the
Mr. MORGAN (interposing). Budget.
Mr. PECORA (continuing). To the desire on the part of the Gov-

ernment to take moneys out of the special revenues account to meet
their general budgetary requirements; you remember that too, do
3̂ ou not?

Mr. MORGAN. Whenever they so desired it, yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of this letter addressed to you of December 12, 1931, from
Mr. L. S. Kosenthall. Will you look at it and tell us if it is a true
and correct copy of such a letter [handing paper to Mr. Morgan] ?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining same). Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask to have it spread upon

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Letter dated Dec. 12, 1931, from L. S. Rosenthall to Shepard

Morgan was received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit 59
of October 26, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. Letter, which has been marked in evidence as " Com-
mittee's Exhibit 59 " of this date, reads as follows (reading):

HABANA, CUBA, December 12, 1931.
Mr. SHEPABD MORGAN, Vice President,

Mam Office, New York City.
DEAR SHEPARD: I confirm my cable to you of this morning in which I in-

formed you that we had already collected the sum of $2,250,000 from the
Treasury Department for amortization of the public-works serial certificates
due December 31. Of the amount received, $1,035,000 was in Cuban gold and
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$210,000 in American gold coin. I have informed Ruiz Mesa, the Secretary
of the Treasury, that we will hold all of the above; until December 20 or 22
if necessary, as the Government desires to exchange the maximum amount of
American bills possible for gold in order to limit the export of gold from
Cuba to a minimum. I expect to collect the other check of $454,528.25 which
we are holding early Monday and to receive and collect from the Government
during next week checks for $1,100,000 and $550,000, representing interest
due on the public-works bonds and bankers' credit December 31. All of the
above will be transferred to New York prior to December 31.

It is only due to our close contact and friendship with General Machado and
the Secretary of the Treasury that we are receiving the above payments
at so early a date, as the payment of same means a real sacrifice on the part of
the Government. Many payments for material due have been postponed and but
few Government employees have been paid in full up to date. It was for
this reason, as I informed you by telephone, that the Government wishes to
avoid all publicity in connection with the anticipated payments.

I refer to the third paragraph of your letter of December 8, which was
received yesterday. I do not think that you will receive any important news
from Ambassador Ferrara, as it is my impression that any proposals made by
the Government will come from the Secretary of the Treasury here or President
Machado. The President seems to prefer to handle all financial matters
through the Secretary. From information I have received in a rather round-
about method from Government sources, I believe that within a week or so
we will receive a proposal here from the Government concerning monthly
or bimonthly deposits of public works revenues in this branch at the order of
an agent to be designated by the Government to use said funds for payment
of interest and amortization on all public works obligations under specific
instructions from the Government. The President understands full well that
something constructive and concrete must be proposed well in advance of the
maturity of the bankers' credit. I think if such proposal be made before the
end of the year it will be perfectly all right for you to arrive in Habana on
January 9. Otherwise perhaps you should come on the earlier sailing so
that we will have time to talk things over with the Government well in advance
of the maturity of the credit.

With best regards,
Sincerely yours,

L. S. ROSENTHAIX,
Second Vice President.

Mr. PECORA. The Government was able to meet these maturities and
interest payments that became due on December 31, 1931, without
help from the bankers ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When was the next maturity?
Mr. MORGAN. June 30,1932.
Mr. PECORA. What became due then?
Mr. MORGAN. Maturing principal in the amount of $6,250,000 and

various interest items, bringing the total required on that date to
$8,278,125.

Mr. PECORA. Meanwhile was there sent to Mr. Adam K. Geiger,
second vice president of the Chase National Bank, at the New York
office, a letter signed by L. S. Kosenthall, second vice president, under
date of March 22, 1932? That bears the identifying number of
56-66A.

Mr. MORGAN. I have such a letter.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of it. Will you please look at it and state whether or not it
is a true copy thereof [handing paper to Mr. Morgan] ?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining same). Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer this letter in evidence and ask to have it spread

upon the record.
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The CHAIRMAN. I t may be received in evidence and placed in the
record.

(Letter, dated Mar. 22, 1932, from L. S. Kosenthall to Adam K.
Geiger was received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit 60
of October 26,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has been marked " Committee's Ex-
hibit 60 " reads in part as follows. I will read this paragraph from
the second page:

Several years ago Cuban silver went to the depreciation of 3 or 4 percent,
and even today to attempt to exchange a large amount of silver for bills costs
approximately three fourths percent. I suppose that most of the banks will
look with disfavor upon the additional coinage of silver, but the Government
is very determined to arrange for same. As I advised you- by telephone this
morning, Ambassador Guggenheim invited me to the embassy to discuss with
him very confidentially the proposed coinage. He feels as I do that while it
is nothing that we can recommend nor do we look with favor on what may
mean inflation, yet without this coinage it is quite possible that Cuba will be
unable to make full payment on the foreign debt on June 30 next. If the
coinage can be arranged within the next 60 days the Government can undoubt-
edly place same into circulation and thereby obtain a seignorage profit of ap-
proximately $2,500,000, which will probably come to us as part of the payment
on the public-works obligations.

(Committee exhibit no. 60 is here printed in the record in full as
follows:)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT 60, OCTOBER 26, 1933

MARCH 22, 1932.
[Air mail]

Mr. ADAM K. GEIGER,
Second Vice President,

Mam Office, New Ywh City.
DEAR GEIGER: I refer to our telephone conversation of this morning and

now take pleasure in enclosing copy of the Mercurio of this morning, which
contains complete text of the presidential decree covering the proposed coinage
of $3,586,859.20, nominal value of Cuban 1-peso and 20^cent pieces. I also en-
close copy of the law of October 31, 1914, authorizing1 Cuban coinage. Articles
12 and 14 of the law contain full details concerning the manner of arranging
for coinage. In accordance with the law the Government asks for bids by
presidential decree, which bid covers purchase of the silver and arrangement
for the coinage with the designated mint. In this case the mint would be
the Philadelphia Mint, where, I understand, the dies for the other coins are
now held. The bank would be reimbursed for the entire cost of the coins
within 10 days after the delivery of each shipment. In my opinion it would be
possible to change this and arrange with the Secretary of the Treasury for
payment against delivery. I am going to talk to the Secretary of the Treasury
this morning, if possible, and discuss the matter in detail.

For your information, as early as last October the Government began to make
provisional plans for the coinage of additional silver, as they desired to bring
the total coinage up to the authorized 12 millions. As there is actually coined
and outstanding the amount of $8,413,140.80 by law the Government may
place in circulation a further $3,586,859.20. Due to the current price of silver
they calculated that in so doing they would obtain a seigniorage profit of
approximately 75 percent of the face value of the coins. As treasury balances
are relatively small, they would utilize said coins in payment of salaries,
lottery premiums, and internal expenses of the Government and thus be able
to retain for payment of the foreign debt the bills and gold which they receive
in payment of taxes, customs duties, etc.

Up until 2 or 3 months ago several of the banks here, especially the National
City and the Koyal Bank, were carrying in their cash reserve excessive
amounts of silver coins which they had extreme difficulty in placing into cir-
culation. On the first of the year the Royal Bank held about $1,200,000 and
the National City had about $900,000, but since that time, due to their close
connection with many sugar centrales which are grinding, they have been able
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to unburden themselves almost entirely of the silver through cooperation of
the centrales in meeting pay rolls and other grinding-season expenses.

Some time ago the above banks made a strong attempt to secure the cooper-
ation of the Secretary of the Treasury to withhold approximately three millions
they had in the treasury from circulation, but the attempt was unsuccessful,
the silver was placed in circulation, and even at this time when practically
all of the coined silver is in circulation there is no real serious problem to the
banks, although most of the banks are compelling their depositors to withdraw
as much silver in issuing checks as they deposit. We ourselves have such an
arrangement with the United Railways, Compania Cubana de Electricdad,
Armour & Co., and several others. As a result we have no silver problem
in this bank.

Several years ago Cuban silver went to the depreciation of 3 or 4 percent,
and even today to attempt to exchange a large amount of silver for bills costs
approximately three fourths of 1 percent. I suppose that most of the banks
will look with disfavor upon the additional coinage of silver, but the Govern-
ment is very determined to arrange for same. As I advised you by telephone
this morning, Ambassador Guggenheim invited me to the Embassy to discuss
with him very confidentially the proposed coinage. He feels as I do that while
it is nothing that we can recommend nor do we look with favor on what may
mean inflation, yet without this coinage it is quite possible that Cuba will be
unable to make full payment on the foreign debt on June 30 next. If the
coinage can be arranged within the next 60 days the Government can un-
doubtedly place same into circulation and thereby obtain a seigniorage profit
of approximately $2,500,000, which will probably come to us as part of the
payment on the public-works obligations.

While I have been kept informed concerning the proposed coinage the Sec-
retary of the Treasury has not discussed the above officially with me, as I have
thought it best that the Chase Bank remain entirely out of the picture. I
understand that we will be formally requested to make a bid on the purchase of
silver and the handling of the coinage and I do think we should make an
attempt to secure this business on a satisfactory basis, especially inasmuch
as I understand the National City and other foreign banks operating in Habana
are going to make tenders.

In my conversation with Mr. Funck this morning he stated that he thought
it would require 2 or 3 months to purchase and deliver silver to the Philadelphia
Mint. Therefore, he suggested that the Government endeavor to purchase said
silver from the Philadelphia Mint. I am going to ask the Secretary of the
Treasury this morning if he desires that we make such an inquiry in Phila-
delphia. Perhaps, if the silver is available in Philadelphia, if necessary I can
secure unofficial cooperation from the ambassador. In my opinion if the coinage
is arranged there is strong reason for hope that we will receive all due in June,
as President Machado is counting upon this and certain sums from general
revenues to make up the deficit in special public-works revenues. I shall keep
you informed of every development.

With kindest regards.
Very truly yours,

L. S. ROSBNTHALL, Second Vice President.
cc to Mr. C. A. Richards.

Mr. PECOEA. Was the Government of Cuba able out of its own
resources and funds to meet the maturities and interest obligations
becoming due on June 30,1932 ?

Mr. MORGAN. I t was not.
Mr. PECORA. Did it seek any assistance from the banking group

to enable it to meet its obligations ?
Mr. MORGAN. I t did.
Mr. PECORA. What, if anything, did the members of the banking

group do by way of coming to the aid of the Cuban Government
with respect to these obligations of June 30, 1932?

Mr. MORGAN. They arranged a temporary advance in the amount
of $2,278,125 in order to take care of the maturing obligations, both
principal and interest and to maintain the Cuban credit intact as far
as the public was concerned.
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Mr. PECOEA. And the agreement already marked in evidence as
committee's exhibit 55 was entered into at that time?

Mr. MORGAN. I t was.
Mr. PECORA. Covering the terms and provisions of this advance or

accommodation ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. NOW will you tell the committee briefly what com-

pensation, commission or profit, if any, the banking group received
tor making this advance?

Mr. MORGAN. The advance was at the rate of 5 ^ percent, and it
received a commission at the rate of 1 percent per annum on the
amount of each installment during the time that it was outstanding.

Mr. PECORA. Did it also receive $100,000 to cover interest, exchange
charges, and local expenses?

Mr. MORGAN. NO ; it did not.
Mr. PECORA. Did it not provide for the payment of such a sum

to the banking group?
Mr. MORGAN. A blanket provision was made in the Cuban budget

at this time in the round amount to take care of those necessary
expenses.

Mr. PECORA. In the round amount of $100,000 ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Was that not provided for in the agreement of

June 16, 1932, which is in evidence?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; but that was not money for the bankers,

Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Under the terms of this agreement when was this

advance to be repaid to the banking group by the Cuban Govern-
ment?

Mr. MORGAN. In five installments at the end of each month from
July to October, inclusive, in the amount of $500,000 each, leaving
an item of $278,125 to be paid on November 30s 1932.

Mr. PECORA. Did I understand you to say in your testimony, either
yesterday or the day before, that any newspaper announcement was
made at this time to the fact that the banking group had advanced
moneys to the Cuban Government to enable that Government to re-
deem these maturities and to pay these interest charges that fell due
on June 30,1932?

Mr. MORGAN. I hold in my hand photostats of newspaper state-
ments on that matter, in the form of statements by the Cuban
Government, the principal in the matter.

Mr. PECORA. Will you produce them, please ?
Mr. MORGAN. I want to make sure that these are pertinent. (After

going over some photostats). Here are two, one from the Wall
Street Journal, and one from the New York Times. We have others
if you would like to have them.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know who prepared the news item which
you have given me in photostatic form and which was published in
the Wall Street Journal June 24,1932?

Mr. MORGAN. I do not.
Mr. PECORA. IS it possible for you to ascertain if it was prepared

by anyone connected with the banking group ?
Mr. MORGAN. The dispatch was from Habana, Mr. Pecora.
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Mr. PECORA. I know that. I had noticed that it was dated
Habana.

Mr. MORGAN. I am asking Mr. Rosenthall if he can answer these
questions. But he asks that I show him the clippings, if you will
let me have them for a moment.

Mr. PECORA. Here they are.
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, Mr. Rosenthall tells me that the agree-

ment was published in full in the Cuban papers. Upon publication,
inquiries were made at the Treasury, and the statements in the news-
papers, apparently, were prepared out of the information received
at the Treasury, and from the text of the agreement itself.

Senator COUZENS. By whom?
Mr. MORGAN. By newspaper correspondents, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say that prior to this publication in the Wall

Street Journal there was a publication in the Habana papers of this
subject?

Mr. MORGAN. I am so informed.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, where did the Habana papers get their news

from?
Mr. MORGAN. It was published in the (consulting associates). I t

was a notarial document. That is to say, it was open to public in-
spection, and the newspapers got it from that.

Mr. PECORA. What individual, or individuals, furnished the news-
papers this information, if you can tell us? If you can find out
from any of your associates, tell us who furnished the newspapers
with the data that they published.

Mr. MORGAN. I have told you everything I can find out about it.
Information on that line can only be derived from the newspaper
men themselves.

Mr. PECORA. What was the date of the Habana newspaper publica-
tion?

Mr. MORGAN. The agreement was executed on June 23, 1932, and
thereupon was published the same day in the official journal.

Mr. PECORA. On what day was it published in the Wall Street
Journal ?

Mr. MORGAN. June 24.
Mr. PECORA. And on what day was it published in the New York

Times? Is it June 28, 1932?
Mr. MORGAN. I t looks like it; yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, among other things stated in the New York

Times item of June 28, 1932, a photostatic reproduction of which
you have just given me, I notice the following as one of the sub-
headlines :

The Republic is expected to emerge from the depression with her credit
unimpaired.

And in the body of the news item I notice the following:
News of this temporary advance—

And that refers to the temporary advance to meet the June
payments.
has been very favorably commented upon locally, as it is felt that with June
foreign obligations provided for, there is every possibility of Cuba's being in
a position to meet all her external indebtedness falling due in December.
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Therefore, Cuba should experience no great difficulty in continuing the full
service on her foreign loans, even without any material improvement in govern-
mental revenues, since amortization payments will show a sharp drop after
the present year.

Now, Mr. Morgan, would you agree with that statement at the
time it was published from the knowledge you then had of the
Cuban situation ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I would agree with it, Mr. Pecora. But per-
sonally I always refrain from making economic prophesies. The
statement that——

Mr. PECORA (interposing). From what you knew in June of 1932
would you agree that this was the financial condition of the Cuban
Republic at that time?

Mr. MORGAN. I t has proved to be the case as far as actual per-
formance is concerned. The obligations referred to here have been
paid in full so far as the public is concerned and the bonds are
not yet in default.

Mr. PECORA. DO you mean it proved to be the case that the obliga-
tions maturing December 31, 1932, were paid without help from
any banking group ?

Mr. MORGAN. NO. And it does not say that.
Mr. PECORA. This news item, or the portion of it which I have

read, says, as I have already called to your attention:
News of this temporary advance has been very favorably commented upon

locally, as it is felt that with the June foreign obligations provided for there
is every possibility of Cuba being in a position to meet all her external in-
debtedness falling due in December. Therefore Cuba should experience no
great difficulty in continuing the fuU service on her foreign loans, even without
any material improvement in governmental revenues.

And so forth.
To your knowledge, Mr. Morgan, was that a correct statement or

representation of the financial condition of the Cuban Government
at that time ?

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, all I can do in this case is to say that
the essential facts of this prophecy have come true—that Cuba has
paid all her obligations to the public.

Mr. PECORA. But Cuba did not pay them out of her own resources,
did she?

Mr. MORGAN. With the help of temporary advances. In that case
the purpose of the banks was twofold: First, to assist Cuba in the
maintenance of her credit; and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). But the public was told in this news
item that the condition of Cuba financially was such in June of 1932
that it would be able to meet its December obligations without diffi-
culty. Now, you knew that that was not the case, didn't you, in
June of 1932?

Mr. MORGAN. NO ; I did not.
Mr. PECORA. Did you really think in June of 1932 that the Cuban

Government, without help from the bankers, would be able to meet
its December obligations f

Mr. MORGAN. I thought there was a good chance with any upturn
in revenues at all that Cuba would be able to maintain her debt
service at the end of the year.

Mr. PECORA. And without help ?
Mr. MORGAN. I am not saying that.
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Mr. PECORA. Well, I am asking you that. Did you think Cuba
would be able to do it without help ?

Mr. MORGAN. I thought if its performance would be good, then
help would be forthcoming.

Mr. PECORA. Did you think it would be able to do it without help ?
Mr. MORGAN. I did not know.
The CHAIRMAN. The question was, what did you think?
Mr. MORGAN. I have answered, Senator Fletcher.
Mr. PECORA. And what is your answer?
Mr. MORGAN. I have answered that I thought there was a good

chance of it.
Mr. PECORA. What information did you have, and what knowl-

edge did you have, of the condition of Cuban finances that caused
you to really feel, if you really felt that way about it, that there
was a good chance even of Cuba meeting its December obligations
without help ?

Mr. MORGAN. With an upturn of revenues it would have been
done.

Mr. PECORA. Oh! With an upturn of revenues.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, and I have said so.
Mr. PECORA. What reason did you have for believing that there

would be an upturn instead of a decrease in revenues ? Did you have
any reason to so believe ?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, one always hopes that this depression will
come to an end.

Mr. PECORA. Were you basing your belief on hopes that the de-
pression would come to an end?

Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora, are you asking me—-oh, well, never mind.
Mr. PECORA. GO ahead. What were you going to say?
Mr. MORGAN. Never mind.
Mr. PECORA. Don't repress it. What were you going to say?

[Laughter.]
Mr. MORGAN. I t would be unkind.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I can stand a lot of unkind remarks, you

know.
Mr. MORGAN. All right, but I won't do it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you mean unkind to me ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; to you.
Mr. PECORA. Well, I can stand it, Mr. Morgan.
Mr. MORGAN. NO. What was the question you would like to

examine me on ?
The CHAIRMAN. Did you believe that there would be an upturn

in the revenues ?
Mr. MORGAN. I hoped so, Senator Fletcher.
Mr. PECORA. Did you believe so apart from any hopes that you

might have entertained?
Mr. MORGAN. The sugar situation was a great deal improved at

that time, and that always coincides with an improvement in the
revenues of Cuba.

Mr. PECORA. What actually happened when December of 1932
came around?

Mr. MORGAN. We assisted them again.
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Mr. PECORA. And all of your hopes failed of realization? In
other words, if you entertained such hopes in June, they failed of
realization in December?

Mr. MORGAN. Well, they frequently have.
Mr. PECORA. But I mean in this particular instance.
Mr. MORGAN. That went as so many hopes go.
Mr. PECORA. In this particular instance did your hopes fail of

realization ?
Mr. MORGAN. I have responded that in December we again assisted

Cuba in its needs on that maturity date.
Mr. PECORA. And to that extent does that show that your hopes,

if you entertained any such hopes in June of 1932, failed of realiza-
tion?

Mr. MORGAN. They were disappointed.
Mr. PECORA. YOU will not say yes to my question. You will say

anything but yes, although you indulge in a lot of circumlocution
which means yes. That is the situation, isn't it?

Mr. MORGAN. NO. [Laughter.]
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what help did the banking group extend to the

Cuban Government in December of 1932 in order to help it to meet
its obligations and maturities?

Mr. MORGAN. These advances I have been mentioning had been
paid punctually.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the advances for the account of the June
obligations ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. They were required to be repaid at monthly intervals

up to November of 1932?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; and they were repaid promptly.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, what help was extended by the banking group

to the Cuban Government in December of 1932 to enable it to pay its
maturities and interest obligations on December 31 of that year?

Mr. MORGAN. They advanced $3,106,250.
Mr. PECORA. On what terms? (After a pause.) I said, on what

terms.
Mr. MORGAN. Oh, excuse me. I did not hear that question.
Mr. PECORA. NOW you may go ahead and answer.
Mr. MORGAN. This advance was made in two lots: One in the

amount of $1,650,000, to be repaid from specially earmarked taxes,
and the rate of interest was 5 ^ percent, with a commission of one
half of 1 percent on the total. The second part of the advance was
in the amount of $1,456,250, which took the form of a purchase by
the banking group of serial certificates in the market and holding
those serial certificates without presentation to the trustee for repay-
ment until revenues from public works accumulated to repay them.

Mr. PECORA. Was a formal loan agreement entered into covering
the terms and provisions of this advance?

Mr. MORGAN. A formal loan agreement was entered into with re-
spect to the $1,650,000 of the advance, and that was approved by
the Cuban Congress. The second part of it, it was not necessary
to reduce into the form of a new agreement because the financial
basis for the serial certificates, of course, had already been estab-
lished in a preceding agreement. That was managed by an ex-
change of letters between the Cuban Government and ourselves.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan, I show you what purports to be a
photostatic reproduction of this loan agreement, which is dated
December 16, is that it, 1932? Have you the date?

Mr. MORGAN. December 10, 1932, I think.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, the negotiations for the making of this ad-

vance in December of 1932 were being carried on through the pre-
ceding months at least; were they ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And in connection with those negotiations, and as a

part of the correspondence relating thereto, have you in your files
a letter addressed by Mr. Findley to Mr. L. S. Kosenthall, second
vice president of the Chase National Bank, dated November 9,
1932? The identification number of it in your files is 61-32-A.

Mr. MORGAN. I have it.
Mr. PECORA. I now show you what purports to be a photostatic

reproduction of such a letter. Will you be good enough to look at
it and tell me if you recognize it as a true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence and ask that it

may be spread on the record of the subcommittee's proceedings.
The CHAIRMAN. I t will be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(A letter dated at Habana, Cuba, Nov. 9,1932, and marked " Pri-

vate and confidential", addressed to L. S. Rosenthall, second vice
president of the Chase National Bank, was marked "Coiximittee
Exhibit No. 61, October 26, 1933 ", and such portions of it as the
subcommittee will decide in executive session shall be made a part
of the public record, will, at the proper time, be spread on this public
record.)

The CHAIRMAN. Mr? Morgan, were those advances repaid?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The letter in question, which has been marked " Com-

mittee Exhibit No. 61, October 26, 1933 ", is as follows:
HABANA, CUBA, November 9, 1932.

[Private and confidential]
Mr. L. S. ROSENTHAJX,

Second Vice President, Main Office.
DEAR ME. ROSENTHALL: AS advised In our phone conversation this morning,

Lopez and I visited General Machado at his request at

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I would suggest that certain portions^
of this letter not be included in the public record but be considered
by the subcommittee in executive session.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. And I so move, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, that will be done.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, suppose we take a recess now until a

quarter past 2. I t is now about a quarter past 1 o'clock.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will now take a recess until

2:15 pan.
(Thereupon, at 1:12 p.m., Thursday, October 26, 1933, the sub-

committee recessed to meet at 2:15 p.m. the same day.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION

The hearing was resumed at the expiration of the recess.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.

TESTIMONY OE SHEPABD MORGAN, A VICE PRESIDENT OF THE
CHASE NATIONAL BANK, NEW YORK, N.Y.—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. I will assume the reading of committee's exhibit 61
in evidence as of this date. [Reading:]

DEAR MB. ROSENTHALL: AS advised in our phone conversation this morning
Lopez and I visited General Machado at his request at the Finca Dona Juana,
where he is passing a few days.

We advised him of the work which you had been doing in New York and
that numerous plans had been drawn up and discarded as unsatisfactory.
We informed him of the present proposition as outlined to us by phone, that
is, that the 90 percent public works revenues collected during the 6 months
expiring December 31 should be prorated on the serial certificates with that
maturity and that all deposits of public works revenues from January 1 should
be applied to liquidate the balance on these maturities until fully paid. The
bankers propose to advance the Kepublic $1,650,000 to be used in payment of
the December 31 coupon on the gold bonds and the interest on the bankers'
credit. This advance is to be guaranteed with the tax of $0.10 per bag on
sugar.

As soon as this plan was outlined to the general, we could see that he was
very much displeased with it and his only comment was to send him a memo-
randum. We could see that trouble was brewing and asked him to give us his
opinions, not'on a business basis, but as if he were discussing his problem
with friends. He said he was willing to do this and stated most emphatically
that the plan was altogether unsatisfactory, that he would not accept it under
any conditions, and that he was greatly surprised at the stand the bank had
taken in view of the fact that he understood definite commitments had been
made by Mr. Morgan and yourself. He said that he could not understand why
the bank did not feel a moral obligation to him and to his Government and
also to the investors who had purchased securities sponsored by the Chase. He
said that he is making superhuman efforts to meet his obligations with the
Chase, that he is holding everything down with an iron hand, starving Govern-
ment employees, and is confronting tremendous opposition, not only from his
opponents but even his own followers who advise him to a man that he should
immediately suspend payment on the foreign obligations and devote the entire
Government income to local needs. He advised that he was preparing to bal-
ance the budget, that a reduction of $6,000,000 had been agreed upon. A mil-
lion dollars of this is taken from the army appropriation and he said that he
had convinced the high officials of the army that this was necessary in order
to keep up the debt-paying reputation of Cuba and of himself with the Chase
Bank and that it had been a constant pull on his part. This reduction would
bring the budget down to around $45,000,000, and it is being made retroactive
to July of this year. He said he had advised everyone in Cuba and the
United States that he would pay to the last cent, and we learned confidentially
from other sources that he had assured his cabinet and other high public
officials that a satisfactory solution of the December problem with the Chase
had been promised previously and that in view of his reputation and standing
personally, that the bank was willing to assist him with $4,000,000 which they
would not have given to Cuba otherwise. To be forced to admit publicly that
he is unable to obtain what he promised leaves him in a frightfully embarrass-
ing situation. He said that unless the bank could give him the $4,000,000 which
he requested that there was nothing to do but go into a complete and total
default and that he had no objection to doing so immediately. He would
discontinue the semi-monthly deposit of public-works revenues and would stand
strictly upon the technicalities of his loan agreements as these deposits are of
course voluntary on the part of the Government.

We were not able to go into complete details with the President, nor could we
advise him that his plan was impractical, because the money advanced would
be in fourth place against public works revenues. We asked him what his ideas
were with regard to the $4,000,000 advance and he said that it was up to the
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bank to devise a feasible way and to state what securities and guarantees they
required. That what they asked for he would give them whether from the
general budget or by new taxation. The President told us not to present New
York's letters to Secretary Averhoff nor to discuss this matter with him at
all; that as soon as we had some definite information he would see us together
with Secretary Averhoff and go over whatever was submitted. He said the
time was very short and that he must know at the earliest possible moment
what the bank intends to do, so that he may be guided accordingly.

Lopez and I then went over to see Louis Aizcorbe, who is the man who
knows more about what actually can be done than anyone else in the admin-
istration. He gave us an outline of what he thought could be done, but re-
quested that it be kept entirely confidential and not divulged to anyone in Cuba,
which is quite natural as he has no authority to give out information or draw
up plans except upon the request or with the authorization of the Secretary
of the Treasury. We told him that he need have no worry that we would
get him into any trouble. Aizcorbe advised that a law could be passed
extending the $0.10 per gallon public works tax on imported gasoline to all
combustibles used on the island, whether imported or produced locally, whether
pure gasoline or kerosene, gascol, moruco, or any of the other combinations
of gasoline, kerosene, or alcohol used in combustion engines. He said that
this would give an income of approximately $2,000,000 per year. He also
said that the new tax on the consumption of sugar amounting to one half of
1 cent per pound which has not as yet been affected to any obligation
should produce $1,250,000 a year. According to local figures the consumption
here is estimated at 150,000 tons which would produce $1,680,000 per annum.
This figure is undoubtedly exaggerated but $1,250,000 does not seem out of
line. Mr. Aizcorbe said that an amount of more or less $200,000 per month
could be included in the budget of 1933-34—beginning in July of 1933 which
would be $1,200,000 for the first 6 months. He said that he did not see an(y
reason why the one-half cent per pound tax could not be increased to 1 cent
which would mean around $2,500,000 per year. He said that this tax must
be paid when the sugar is produced at the mill, that is on sugar destined for
local consumption. He also said that if these guaranties were not sufficient
collateral for the advance of $4,000,000 and sufficient to liquidate same in the
year 1933, it could be included in the budget of 1933-34 which would give
a period of 18 months for total liquidation. It was also Aizcorbe's idea and
a point which undoubtedly makes his proposal of more interest, that these
taxes be pledged to guarantee repayment on the $20,000,000 bankers* credit
after the $4,000,000 advance has been paid.

We also discussed briefly the situation of Govea with General Machado,
and informed him that the bank had always made special efforts to accom-
modate Govea but that a continuation of the extension of credit had always
depended upon prompt reimbursement from treasury collections and that our
relations on this basis had gone on for years. We informed him that it was
only natural that as soon as it became impossible to obtain reimbursement as
previously agreed upon that it was impossible for the bank to continue making
new loans. The general said he understood fully what had been the cause of
our difficulty and that in the future there would be absolutely no ground for
complaint on this score. He said he was particularly interested to see that
the highway is finished and that he plans to continue working on a basis of
$40,000 or $50,000 per month, which he was sure could be paid promptly. He
also advised that he had given instructions to Secretary Averhoff to take care
of the balance due the bank and we expect to receive $10,000 today or tomorrow
and a further $10,000 which will liquidate the remaining $5,000 of the loan
within a few days.

Then follows a paragraph which the committee has decided should
not go into the public record, but should be considered by the com-
mittee in executive session. The letter concludes:

With kind regards,
Very truly yours,

T. M. FINDLAY, Assistant Mmager.
Mr. Morgan, do you know who the Govea mentioned in this letter

is?
175541—34—PT 6 4
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Mr. MORGAN. That is an internal matter of the Habana branch. I
think Mr. Eosenthall could state that more succinctly than I.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan, I want to call your attention to
this portion of the letter that I have just read:

He

Referring to General Machado—
would discontinue the semimonthly deposit of public-works revenues and
would stand strictly upon the technicalities of his own agreements, as these
deposits are of course voluntary on the part of the Government.

You find that at the conclusion of the first paragraph on the sec-
ond page ?

Mr. MORGAN. I find it.
Mr. PECORA. DO you understand that the semimonthly deposits of

public-works revenues referred to in the various loan agreements
with respect to these loans were not required to be made by the Gov-
ernment but were purely voluntary deposits on the part of the
Government ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well now, that was not in the interests of the holders

of the obligations which the Cuban Government had issued, was it?
Mr. MORGAN. I think so, Mr. Pecora, for reasons that I explained

yesterday. We desired to have the Cuban Government deposit funds
with the trustee as they accumulated, so that they could be used ex-
clusively against the retirement of the obligations.

Mr. PECORA. What were the deposits referred to in that portion of
this letter which General Machado stated were voluntary on the part
of the Government?

Mr. MORGAN. The public-works revenues.
Mr. PECORA. Those were the revenues created by the public works

law of 1925, 90 percent of which were required to be set aside in a
special account for the service of these loans ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And there was no provision in the loan agreements

that absolutely required the Government to set those revenues aside
to the extent of 90 percent thereof?

Mr. MORGAN. Not in the opinion of the lawyers. They were to be
set aside in a special account. We thought as time went on that it
would be better to have those revenues paid into the bank, into the
hands of the trustee.

Mr. PECORA. When were deposits of any part of those revenues
made with the bank ?

Mr. MORGAN. February 1932, beginning then and from then on.
Mr. PECORA. Were all of the revenues or up to 90 percent thereof so

deposited semimonthly as they were collected ?
Mr. MORGAN. The revenues as reported actually were, yes, and I

have no reason to doubt that they were not complete.
Mr. PECORA. Those revenues were found to be grossly inadequate

to the servicing of these loans, were they not?
Mr. MORGAN. With these heavy maturities, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Were they found to be inadequate prior to the issu-

ance of the $40,000,000 of bonds in February 1930?
Mr. MORGAN. NO.
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Mr. PECORA. What arrangement eventually was made by the bank-
ing group to enable the Cuban Government to meet the December
31, 1932, maturities and interest payments?

Mr. MORGAN. December 81, 1932?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. I stated that this morning, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. The banking group advanced a sum of money amount-

ing to several million dollars.
Mr. MORGAN. I will repeat it.
Mr. PECORA. If you will; just give us the figures.
Mr. MORGAN. The total amount of $3,106,250. If you remember,

it was divided into two operations, one of $1,650,000 and the
remainder of $1,456,250.

Mr. PECORA. And what provision was made in the loan agreement
regarding those advances for their repayments to the banking group ?

Mr. MORGAN. The first item that I have referred to were to be
repaid from especially earmarked taxes.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. And the Cuban Congress passed a law accordingly.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. The second was to be repaid from public-works

revenues, inasmuch as serial certificates in the amount of the ad-
vance were purchased by the banking group and held past due
until retired.

The. CHAIRMAN. May I ask, Mr. Pecora, at that point: Do you
recall what the banking situation was in Cuba at that time?

Mr. MORGAN. The banking situation?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Had the Banca Internationale failed prior

to that? The big bank with 123 branches failed. Do you remember
when that was ?

Mr. MORGAN (after conferring with associates). About 1920, Sen-
ator, some 12 years previously.

The CHAIRMAN. And then there were subsequent bank failures,
were they not, 20 or 30 more banks went down ?

Mr. MORGAN (after consultation). I am informed that there was
no large failure from 1920 onward.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know whether or not any public announce-
ment by newspaper publication or otherwise was made advising the
public that held the bonds and the serial certificates that had not
yet matured that for the purpose of enabling the Cuban Govern-
ment to make these December 31, 1932, payments it had to borrow
additional moneys from the banking group ?

Mr. MORGAN. I have a sheaf of them here, Mr. Pecora. If jrou
would like me to look through them to find out what the specific
references are, I would be glad to do so [handing documents to
Mr. Pecora].

Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. MORGAN. May I ask you to have those sent back to me when

you are through with them f
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. I may have photostats of some of them.
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Senator COUZENS. I assumed that they would be of record anyway,
inasmuch as they were passed by the Congress of the Government of
Cuba; would they not, Mr. Pecora?

Mr. PECORA. NO; I was referring to newspaper publications.
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but he pointed out that congress had to«

pass a law.
Mr. PECORA. Had to pass a law to provide for the repayments, for

the levying of new taxes in order to repay these advances.
Senator COUZENS. I imagine that would be a public record.
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Now, between the end of December 1932 and the date when other-

maturities and interest payments fell due, namely, June 30, 1933,
conditions in Cuba went from bad to worse, did they not?

Mr. MORGAN. Except for this highly important matter: The great
difficulty in meeting these maturities of the public-works obliga-
tions was the three large maturities at the end of December 1931,.
June 1932, December 1932. That involved repayments of $18,750,000-
of principal. From then on, the situation became much easier, and
instead of having these mountain peaks of maturities the situation
smoothed out as far as the first and second liens were concerned into-
comparatively calm water.

Mr. PECORA. That was due to the fact that the maturities of the-
serial certificates that would come due on June 30, 1933, and sub-
sequently had virtually been gotten out of the way by means of
this bond issue of $40,000,000?

Mr. MORGAN. That was one of the purposes of the bond issue,,
Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. I say that was one of the reasons why these peaks
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Disappeared subsequent to December 1932?
Mr. MORGAN. I t was the sound financial reason for that refunding

operation, and I must say, as administrator of this work for the last.
2 years, I have been extremely glad that those were out of the wayr
to have the thing smoothed out through a period of years.

Mr. PECORA. HOW about the general economic financial conditions-
of the Republic of Cuba generally?

Mr. MORGAN. They became worse.
Mr. PECORA. They became worse subsequent to December 1932?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir; as I think everywhere else.
Senator COUZENS. May I ask, when those peaks were created the

peaks were created based on an anticipated revenue, were they not?
Mr. MORGAN. Of 18 millions a year; yes.
Senator COUZENS. HOW much did the revenues fall down below

those estimates?
Mr. MORGAN. They had fallen in the depths of the depression

about 50 percent.
Senator COUZENS. SO that the peaks were not out of place when

they were created ?
Mr. MORGAN. Quite true.
Senator COUZENS. In other words, they could have been met if

they had not been so pressed; is that your observation ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, Senator.
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Mr. PECORA. DO you find in your files a telegram sent by you to
Mr. Findlay under date of March 24, 1933, bearing upon the Cuban
loan situation, bearing your identification number 61-9 ?

Mr. MORGAN. I have it3 Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

of that telegram. Will you look at it and tell me if it is a true and
correct copy thereof?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining document). I have it and iden-
tify it.

Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on
the record.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Photostat of telegram dated Mar. 24,1933, from Morgan to Find-

lay was thereupon designated " Committee Exhibit 62, Oct. 26,
1933.")

Senator COTJZENS. Mr. Morgan, do you know anything about the
Chase National Executives <S Trustees Corporation, Ltd., of London,
England?

Mr. MORGAN. Practically nothing, Senator.
Senator COUZENS. YOU know nothing about it?
Mr. MORGAN. Practically nothing.
Senator COUZENS. Who, in your organization, does know about it?
Mr. MORGAN. Who is here present?
Senator COUZENS. Yes.
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Aldrich would know.
Senator COUZENS. Was he with the Chase when this organization

was created?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes.
Senator COUZENS. I will ask Mr. Aldrich some questions about it

later on, then.
Mr. PECORA. The telegram received in evidence and marked " Com-

mittee's Exhibit 62 " reads as follows:
MARCH 24, 1933.

FINDLAY, Habana:
CODE

Please inform Secretary Averhoff and, if necessary, President Machado as
follows: We have considered carefully Secretary's confidential information and
feel strongly that moratorium on foreign debt should be avoided. At great
sacrifice on part of Cuban Government and with, assistance on two occasions
from us, Cuban credit has been protected thus far. The heavy maturities of
1931 and 1932 have been successfully met and, obligations in next few years
are relatively light. For that reason any benefits to be derived from mora-
torium would be far out of proportion to the disastrous effect on Cuban credit.
The efforts made thus far would have been made almost in vain. On the
assumption that there will be no moratorium, we have been discussing with
associates how far we can go in giving assistance next June, but are not yet
able to give any assurances. But we think Secretary Averhoff would not ask
us to assist if a moratorium is declared or is in prospect. We deeply appre-
ciate present difficulties but are confident every effort should be made to main-
tain unbroken the excellent record thus far.

SHEPARD MOBGAN.

Following the sending of this telegram by you to Mr. Findlay in
Habana, did you receive any written reports or advices from him
in the form particularly of a letter addressed to you dated March
25,1933, signed by Mr. Findlay?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
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Mr. PECOBA. Have you copy of that letter before you, if not, the
original thereof? I t is identification No. 61-12-A.

Mr. MORGAN. I have it.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of that letter. Will you look at it and tell us if it is a
true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. MORGAN (after examining document). I have it. It is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Letter dated at Habana, Cuba, Mar. 25, 1933, from T. M. Find-

lay to Shepard Morgan, was thereupon designated " Committee
Exhibit 63, Oct. 26,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 63 " in
evidence reads as follows:

HABANA, CUBA, March 25, 193S.
Mr. SHEPARD MORGAN,

Vice President, Main Office.
DEAR MR. MORGAN : We acknowledge receipt of your cable of March 24, and

today at noon Mr. Lopez and myself were able to have an interview with
Secretary Averhoff, which, to be perfectly frank with you, was very dis-
appointing.

The Secretary said that he appreciates entirely every statement made in your
message, but that against that he has public employees who are actually starv-
ing, some of whom are 11 months behind in their salaries, and that to continue-
as at present would mean a complete breakdown in the functioning of most
important governmental activities. He said that the Government had kept its
credit good by taking funds from the general budget to pay public-works
obligations, and that, while they had been able to do this so far, it was
solely due to the fact that revenues for the second half of the fiscal year
(January to June) were always greater than those of the first half. He said that
any such arrangement as was made in December would be absolutely impossible
for the June maturities, and that a transaction would have to be made solely on
the basis of the public-works revenues. He said the popular clamor was
so great that they would not be surprised to find a law authorizing a moratorium
on the principal of foreign indebtedness to be passed by Congress at any
moment, and that the President could not veto such a bill if passed. He said
that high ofiicials of the Army had told him that such a step must be taken,,
that they were 2 or 3 months behind in their pay, and that they could not
get credit for food for the men or fodder for the animals from any source, but
were required practically to take same by force.

The unfortunate part is that the Treasury Department seems to have no plan,
as to what can be done. The Secretary said that it was an impossible position
for the government to be in, to have the $20,000,000 bankers' credit maturing
every 60 or 90 days and that something definite should be done to extend it
for 2 years. He also said that it was a very doubtful point as to whether the
bank actually had any preference over the obligations and that he thought
the interest on the obligations should be paid in full. He felt that some arrange-
ment should be made to consolidate the entire public-works indebtedness, ex-
tending the final maturity and also mentioned that from a strict legal stand-
point the $40,000,000 of unissued public-works bonds were not actually pledged!
to the bank and that also in accordance with the contract they could not be
issued after 1935.

We plan to be in touch with the Treasury Department early next week and
if it is possible to find out what they have in mind we shall advise you promptly.
At the present time their plans appear to be very vague and they seem,
extremely pessimistic as to the future.

Very truly yours,
T. M. FINDLAY, Assistant Manager.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, did you, subsequently to the receipt of the
letter that has just been read into the record, receive another letter
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from Mr. Findlay addressed to you, dated March 30, 1933, with
reference to the Cuban loan situation, the identification number of
which is 61-51?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Did you receive such a letter ?
Mr. MORGAN. March 30,1933. Yes; I did.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of the same. Will you look at it and tell us if it is, in fact,
a true and correct copy thereof? [Handing paper to Mr. Morgan.]

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on the

record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, letter Mar. 30, 1933, Findlay to Mor-

gan, was received in evidence, marked "Committee's Exhibit No*
64", Oct. 26, 1933, and was subsequently read into the record by
Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has been marked "Committee's
Exhibit No. 64 " in evidence, reads as follows [reading] :

THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF NEW YOBK,
Habana, Cuba, March 80, 1988.

[Private and confidential, via air mail]

Mr. SHEPABO MORGAN,
Vice President, Main Office.

DBAB MB. MORGAN : Ambassador Guggenheim's resignation has been accepted
as of April 2, and he is leaving for the North by plane on that day. I thought
it would be a good idea to have an interview with him before he left and asked
for an appointment this morning to say good-bye. We had a long and very
pleasant conversation, and he said that he had appreciated greatly the close
cooperation he had received from the Chase all the time he had been in Cuba,
and that because we had always had our cards on the table, he had been able
to be perfectly frank with us. I do not think he fully approved of all our
past transactions, and he said he had spoken with Mr. Aldrich last summer
and had remarked that some of the measures taken were in his estimation
merely makeshifts. We of course have to deal with facts and conditions as
they are, which is rather different from the way we think they should be or
might like to have them.

The Ambassador was very interested in the condition of our short-term
advances and seemed to think very satisfactory progress toward liquidation
had been made. He also inquired about the silver coinage, and I told him we
had been approached unofficially, and he seemed very pleased when I told
him Main Office had instructed us not even to discuss the matter until they
had assurance that Washington did not disapprove of the transaction.

Ambassador Guggenheim felt very upset about the moratorium law and said
he was sure the results would be disastrous. In his opinion it was a direct
result of and a natural sequence to the banking holiday, which had sadly
shaken that intangible feeling of respect for the United States and American
institutions which had never been questioned before.

Very truly yours,
T. M. FINDLAY, Assistant Manager.

Now, have you in your files, Mr. Morgan, a letter addressed to
Mr. Findlay, of the Habana branch, by Mr. Adam K. Geiger, dated
May 3,1933?

Mr. MORGAN. I have it.
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Mr. PECOEA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic re-
production thereof. Will you tell us, after looking at it, if it is a
true and correct copy of such letter ?

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread on

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered in the record.
(The document referred to, letter May 3, 1933, Geiger to Findlay,

was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 65 ",
Oct. 26. 1933, and was subsequently read into the record by Mr.
Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter, which has been marked " Committee's Ex-
hibit No. 65, evidence, reads as follows [reading] :

MAY 3, 1933.
Mr. T. M. FINDLAY,

Habana Office.
DEAB FINDLAY : As you know, President Roosevelt has appointed Mr. Sumner

Welles to be Ambassador to Cuba. Mr. Welles was in the office yesterday and
talked with Mr. Aldrich, Mr. Morgan, Mr. Rosenthall, and myself. He expects
to sail, I think, on Thursday of this week.

Rosenthall gave Mr. Welles quite a bit of background and in response to Mr.
Welles' questions outlined as nearly as anyone can outline the present financial
position of the Government. Mr. Welles did not, however, indicate to us just
what is in his mind with respect to Cuba, but in closing the interview we sug-
gested that our Habana office would be very happy to be of any assistance
possible to him. He accepted this suggestion and stated that he expected to
avail himself of our information and service.

This note is to tell you of the meeting and to say that you may put your-
self on a confidential basis with Mr. Welles. Shortly after his arrival it
would be a good idea for you to call at the Embassy and meet Mr. Welles
and again offer your services.

We have been unable to find a complete record of Mr. Welles to furnish you.
He is a career man and is very highly spoken of as being most capable. For
your strictly personal and confidential Information, he impresses us as being
rather standoff-ish in his attitude and not inclined to take anyone into his
confidence. He may, therefore, be somewhat difficult to get on an entirely
satisfactory basis with, but I am quite sure that you will be able to establish
friendly relations.

Very truly yours,
ADAM K. GEIGER,

Second Vice President.
Now, have you in your files and records, Mr. Morgan, a memo-

randum signed by "L . C. R", who, I take it, is L. C. Kosenthall,
dated June 3,1933, relating to the Cuban loan situation, bearing the
identification number of 61-17?

Senator COTJZENS. DO you know why, Mr. Geiger, Mr. Welles
called on your people in New York?

Mr. GEIGER. NO, sir; I do not. I met him there in the office.
. Senator COTJZENS. YOU do not know why he called ?

Mr. GEIGER. NO; I could not state.
Senator COTTZENS. He did not come to get instructions?
Mr. GEIGER. Not from us.
(At this point Mr. Pecora conferred with members of the com-

mittee and with Mr. Morgan and his associates in a low voice, in-
audible to the reporter, at the conclusion of which the following
occurred:)

Mr. PECORA. NOW, on or about June 27, 1933, did this banking
group enter into any agreement with the Cuban Government in con-
nection with these Cuban credits?
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Mr. MORGAN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of such agreement?
Mr. MORGAN. I hold a photostat of it in my hand.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be another photostatic

reproduction of the agreement. Will you look at it please and tell
us if it is a true and correct copy thereof? [Handing paper to
Mr. Morgan.]

Mr. MORGAN. Correct.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence, but in view of its very volumi-

nous character I see no occasion for spreading it in full on the
record. However, I ask that it be marked in evidence so that it may
be considered.

The CHAIRMAN. I t is so ordered.
(The document referred to, agreement, June 27, 1933, in re Cuban

credits, was received in evidence, marked " Committee Exhibit No.
66 ", Oct. 26, 1933, and the same is not printed here for the reasons
stated above.)

Mr. PECORA. I show you a memorandum dated June 28, 1933,
signed by A. K. Geiger, or, rather, I show you a photostatic repro-
duction of such a memorandum, addressed " For Officers' Bulletin."
Will you kindly look at it and tell us if it is a true and correct copy
of such memorandum contained among the files of your bank?

Mr. MORGAN. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, memorandum, June 28, 1933, signed

A. K. Geiger, entitled " For Officers' Bulletin " was received in evi-
dence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 67 ", Oct. 26, 1933, and the
same will be found on page 2817.)

Mr. PECORA. This last exhibit, entitled " For Officers' Bulletin ",
dated June 28, 1933, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 67 " in evi-
dence, purports to be a sort of resume of the provisions of the loan
agreement that was offered in evidence just a few minutes ago and
marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 66 ", does it not?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, can you tell the committee briefly what

the essential provisions are of this loan agreement, marked Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 66" in evidence?

Mr. MORGAN. With the heavy maturities out o£ the way we thought
it was time to work out a continuing arrangement. We felt that
the efforts that we had made jointly with the Cuban Government
to protect the credit of Cuba; to pay completely and fully the Ameri-
can investors on the amounts due to them, had been at last success-
ful. And with the period of the smaller maturities we felt that we
were in smooth water and could therefore make a continuing ar-
rangement which would probably not involve any more short-time
advances, certainly beyond this coming December.

The agreement that we then made took into account not simply the
lien on the public-works revenues which we ourselves held, and the
investors that purchased securities through us, but it attempted to
relieve somewhat the acute situation in Habana due to the outstand-
ing amount of some twenty million dollars of third-lien obligations
with which we had nothing whatever to do.
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The agreement provided: That the Government should deposit
with us $1,684,375 which would be used for the payment of interest
on the serial certificates, the bonds and the bank credit. In part
these funds were already in hand due to the deposits that had been
made.

Second. That the Cuban Government would continue the semi-
monthly deposits to the trustee.

Third. That during the period ending June 30,1935, these revenues
should be first applied to the payment of principal of the serial
certificates maturing June 30, 1933, which the bankers took as the
security for their advances. After the foregoing payment, the
remaining to be applied to the semiannual interest on the public works
bonds on December 31 and June 30 of each year thereafter; to the
payment of the semiannual interest on December 31 and June 30
of each year on the bank credit; and thereafter to the payment
of the semiannual interest on December 31 and June 30 of each
year on the treasury obligations. Those were the third-lien con-
tractors' obligations. And that any balance remaining after the
foregoing payment should be applied to the reduction of the principal
of the bank credit.

Fourth. That beginning July 1, 1935, and continuing until the
full payment of the bonds and the bank credit and the treasury
obligations, the Government would continue to deposit the public-
works revenues, and that these deposits were to be applied to the
payment of the semiannual interest and semiannual sinking fund
on the public-works bonds; thereafter to the payment of the semi-
annual interest on the bank credit; and thereafter to the payment of
the semiannual interest on treasury obligations. And that the balance
of such revenues should be applied to the reduction of the principal
of the bank credit.

Fifth. That beginning with the fiscal year 1935, if the bank
credit has not been previously retired, the semiannual reduction of
the bank credit should not be less than $500,000, and to the extent
that public-works revenues might not be sufficient for that purpose
the deficiency should be made up from the general budget.

Sixth. That if the bank credit has been retired through the exer-
cise of the option to purchase bonds, which I will come to in a
moment, excess public-works revenues, after providing for the in-
terest and sinking fund on the bonds and interest on the third-
lien obligations, should be used as an additional sinking fund for the
retirement of the bonds.

Seventh. That the $20,000,000 bank credit should be extended to
June 30,1935, and the bankers should have an option good until that
date to purchase sufficient bonds at a price of 90 to pay off and retire
the principal of the bank credit.

Eighth. That in the event the option is not exercised by June 30,
1935, the bankers should not demand complete repayment of.the bank
oredit so long as the Government continued to comply with all of
the obligations of the agreement. The bank credit, however, was to
mature in any event on June 30,1945.

Ninth. The Government to pay a quarterly commission at the rate
of 1 percent per annum on the amount of principal of the bank credit
unpaid at the commencement of such quarter.
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Tenth. The Government was to pay all expenses of the agreement.
Eleventh. The agreement was subject to two conditions. That

prior to June 30, 1933, or any later date satisfactory to the bankers,
the Congress should authorize and ratify the agreement. And that
in consideration of the benefits and advantages of the agreement the
holders of the outstanding treasury obligations should extend their
obligations maturing on June 30, 1935, to June 30, 1950, either
through the stamping of the existing obligations or the issue of new
obligations, and to subordinate their lien to the lien of the bonds and
of the bank credit.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Morgan, I show you what purports to be a letter
addressed to me as counsel to this committee, signed by you, dated
October 3, 1933. Will you please look at it and tell us if that letter
.was so signed by you and addressed to me? [Handing paper to
Mr. Morgan.]

Mr. MORGAN (after examining same). Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence and ask that it be spread upon

the record.
The CHAIRMAN. I t will be received in evidence and placed in the

record.
(Letter from Shepard Morgan to Ferdinand Pecora dated Oct.

3, 1933, was received in evidence and marked " Committee Exhibit
68 of Oct. 26, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter reads as follows, on the letterhead of the
Chase National Bank, New York. [Beading:]

OCTOBER 3, 1933.
FERDINAND PECORA,

Counsel United States Senate Subcommittee on Currency and Banking.
DEAR SIR: Pursuant to the request for information no. 13 of your Mr. Ross,

we beg to advise you that our records show that the commissions paid to the*
Chase National Bank and its associates by the Republic of Cuba in connection
with the financing done by them were—

I will not read the entire figures, but just the totals. Total com-
missions under the agreements of 1927 and 1928, the bank credit of
1930, and the advances of June 1932, December 1932, and June 1933
were $1,638,393.02.

Leaving the total net commissions after deduction for expenses
of $1,400,623.86.

That after distributing those commissions among the various
participants or members of the banking group the total net com-
missions retained by Chase National Bank and affiliates were
.$596,252.34.

Which total net commissions were distributed by the Chase Na-
tional Bank and its affiliates in the following amount:

The Chase National Bank received $411,635.65.
The Chase Securities Corporation received $113,435.35.
The Equitable Corporation of New York received $71,181.34.
(Committee Exhibit 68 of Oct. 26, 1933, is here printed in the

record in full, as follows:)
THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK,

New York, October 8, 1988.
^FERDINAND PECORA, ESQ.,

Counsel United States Senate Subcommittee on Currency and Banking.
DEAR SIR: Pursuant to the request for information no. 13 of your Mr. Ross,

we beg to advise you that our records show that the commissions paid to the
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Chase National Bank and its associates- by the Republic of Cuba in connection)
with the financing done by them were:

Agreement Total com-
missions

Total net
commissions,

after
expenses

Total net
commissions
retained by
Chase Na-

tional Bank
and affiliates

1927 agreement *
1928 agreement *
1930 credit...
June 1932 advance
December 1932 advance.

$400,473.00
602,227.18
721,666.63
5,776.21
8,250.00

$329,531.42
375,000.00

3,424.87
8,047.10

$164,765.71
100,000.00
324,760.03
1,655.35
5,071.25

1,638,393.02 1,400,623.86 596,252.34

i The $473 included with the $400,000 commission received on the 1927 agreement and the $2,227.18 in-
cluded with the $500,000 commission received on the 1928 agreement represents, in both instances, interest
earned on these commissions for the period we were holding the money prior to distribution to the group
members.

The commission, amounting to $596,252.34, retained by the Chase National
Bank and its affiliates as shown in column 3 was distributed as follows:

Agreement Chase Na-
tional Bank

Chase Se-
curities Cor-

poration

Equitable
Corpora-

tion of New
York

Total

1927 agreement
1928 agreement
1930 credit
June 1932 advance
December 1932 advance.

$164,765.71
50,000.00

193,374.39
827.67

2,667.88

$50,000.00
61,649.35

371.03
1,414.97

456.65
988.40

$164, 765. 71
100,000.00'
324,760.03*

1,655.35-
5,071 25

411,635 65 113,435.35 71,181.34 596,252.34

i At the time these commissions were paid, the Equitable Corporation of New York had not been>
acquired by the Chase Securities Corporation and was not therefore part of the Chase organization.

Very truly yours,
SHEPAKD MORGAN, Vice President.

Mr. PECORA. Have you a statement, Mr. Morgan, of the total
profits that accrued to the banking group from the sale of the
serial certificates aggregating $20,000,000 face value to the public,,
as well as from the sale of the $40,000,000 of 15-year bonds that
have been referred to in the course of your testimony?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. What is the aggregate amount of the profits realized

by the banking group from the sale of those securities to the public?
Mr. MORGAN. The gross profit $788,680. After deducting expenses-

of $278,067.80, the net amount distributed was $510,612.20.
Mr. PECORA. DO those figures include the profits that were derived

by the selling groups that were formed by the banking groups to
distribute and sell those securities?

Mr. MORGAN. Insofar as the managing group were themselves
sellers, they do. As far as the retailers were concerned, they do not.

Mr. PECORA. Have you the figures showing the gross profits that
accrued to both the managing group and the selling group from
the distribution of these securities to the public ?

Mr. MORGAN. That is, to the 600 or 700 banks?
Mr. PECORA. Whoever composed the selling groups.
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Mr. MORGAN. Yes; we have them here, Mr. Pecora. This will
take some calculation, I am afraid, because it involves people other
than ourselves.

Mr. PECORA. Well, Mr. Morgan, we have made such calculations
from your records. I will give you the benefit of them, and you
may check them up and eventually tell this committee whether
these figures are correct. Will you ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes; I will be glad to.
Mr. PECORA. I will put them in the record now subject to any

correction that you think should be made eventually.
The profits realized from the sale of $10,000,000 of serial certifi-

cates that were dated July 1,1928, were as follows: To the purchase
group—which is the managing group, I take it?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. $17,810.40.
To the selling group $108,980.
That the profits realized by both the managing group and the

selling group from the sale of the second issue of $10,000,000 par
value of serial certificates dated January 1, 1929, were as follows:

To the managing group $52,894.45.
To the selling group $105,847.50.
That the profits realized by both the managing and selling groups

from the sale of the $40,000,000 of 15-year bonds dated January
1, 1930, were as follows:

To the managing group $439,907.35.
To the selling group $964,960. Making a total of
Mr. MORGAN. Mr. Pecora. I would like to have it perfectly clear

for the record that the figures which are now being given include
the retailers' profits.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. What is known as the selling group's profits.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Yes. I so indicated that.
Mr. MORGAN. The selling group was, so to speak, like the manu-

facturers of automobiles, and these retailers' profits that you refer
to are the profits in aggregate of all of the dealers all over the
country.

Mr. PECORA. That is, the retailers, so-called, who composed the
selling group ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And which you said amounted to some six hundred-

odd dealers and banks throughout the country?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is what I meant by the selling group.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. That is what you have heretofore referred to as the

selling group.
Mr. MORGAN. We are quite in agreement.
Mr. PECORA. All right. I will now commence my addition of those

figures again. Making a total of $1,690,399.70.
Mr. MORGAN. Well
Mr. PECORA (continuing). That is exclusive of the commissions

that are referred to in your letter to me of October 3, 1933?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, Mr. Pecora.
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Mr. PECORA. Which net commissions were $1,400,623.86, and that
sum added to the $1,690,399.70 gives total net commissions out of the
gross profits arising from the sale and distribution of these securities
to the public, of $3,091,023.56.

Mr. MORGAN. At this point it would be relevant, Mr. Pecora, if I
may, to state that to the Chase National Bank and its then securities
affiliates, the total commissions, including the commission on the bank
credit and everything else, from the beginning of this operation
to the present, covering a period of nearly 7 years, the commission
profits were $596,252.34. The profits as a member of the selling
group were $205,841.66, making a total of $802,094 on $80,000,000
worth of financing managed primarily by us, and in many cases
recurrent.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan, referring to the $20,000,000 par
value

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). Before you pass from that let me
say: The book entitled " Crime of Cuba " says that the gross profit
was $3,717,666 figured, at 5 ^ percent. That is the statement con-
tained in the book. I do not know about checking it up, but that
the gross profit was $3,717,666. Now you may go ahead, Mr.
Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Morgan, referring again to the $20,000,000
serial certificates which were issued and sold to the public prior to
the issuance of the $40,000,000 of 15-year bonds, you have told this
committee on a number of occasions that those certificates have in
large part been paid.

Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, when were they paid and by what means of

financing? You see, Mr. Morgan, I am keeping my promise to you.
to enable you to tell this committee all that you want to tell them
about the payment of these serial certificates.

Mr. MORGAN. All right. The 6% million dollars which matured
June 30, 1932, were all paid out of revenues of the Cuban Govsrn-
ment, with the exception of $250,000, which was a part of the bank
advances. Of course, the first maturity, of December 31, 1931, was
paid off entirely by the Government itself. On December 31, 1932r
out of earnings of the Cuban Government, toward the maturity of
the Q1/^ million dollars, 5 million dollars were paid, leaving
$1,250,000 as a part of the advance made by the bankers. Both of
these advances were paid off in installments during the succeeding
5 or 6 months. The final maturity of $1,250,000 was paid off by the
bank advance on June 30, 1933, and the bank now has in its posses-
sion, for its account and that of the group, $867,000 of certificates.

Mr. PECORA. What is your bank carrying those $867,000 of serial
certificates at on its books now ?

Mr. MORGAN. At $867,000, because we expect they will be paid.
Mr. PECORA. That is, at full face value?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the 20 million dollar credit that your

bank advanced after this bond issue of February 1930? At what
figure is that credit now being carried on your books?

Mr. MORGAN. Our participation in this 20 million dollar advance
is $9,666,666.65.
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Mr. PECORA. That is, face value?
Mr. MORGAN (continuing). And we are carrying it practically at

face value because we expect it will be paid.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, does that
Mr. MORGAN (interposing). Oh, Mr. Pecora, you asked me what

our bank held of the $876,000 of certificates?
Mr, PEOORA. Yes; either the bank or its affiliates.
Mr. MORGAN. AS to affiliates, it has none now. You do not mean

our associates, do you? Or do you mean the Chase National Bank?
Mr. PECORA. And its affiliates.
Mr. MORGAN. The Chase National Bank, which is the sole owner

in our group—let me correct that: The Chase National Bank carries
$482,718.47 of the serial certificates. Its affiliates carry nothing.

Mr. PECORA. Of the bonds, or rather the bank credits, included
in this $20,000,000 credit you have referred to throughout your testi-
mony, how much of that is carried by Chase Securities Corporation
or its successor, Chase Corporation ?

Mr. MORGAN. Bonds maturing in 1945?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; or, not the bonds but the $20,000,000 bank credit.
Mr. MORGAN. The affiliates carry nothing.
Mr. PECORA. And the bank how much?
Mr. MORGAN. I t has $9,666,666.65.
Mr. PECORA. Which is practically the face amount?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; because we expect it to be paid.
Mr. PECORA. Has it set up any reserves meanwhile against

depreciation ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Of what amount?
Mr. MORGAN. About 15 percent.
Mr. PECORA. A reserve of 15 percent of the face amount, is that

what you mean ?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the situation is that you have set up what you

consider to be an adequate reserve?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; we expect it to be paid in full.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in connection with the issuance of the serial

certificates that were issued as a part of the revolving credit provided
for by the agreement of 1928, can you tell the committee whether
or not any legal opinion was furnished to your people on the ques-
tion of whether that financing violated the Platt amendment?

Mr. MORGAN. We received an opinion
Mr. PECORA (continuing). The reason I ask that question is, that

in the course of Mr, Mudge's testimony, as I recall his testimony, it
was confined on that proposition solely to the first stage of the financ-
ing, which was the 10 million dollars deferred payment public-
works certificates of 1927.

Mr. MORGAN. Under date of November 8, 1928, an opinion from
Eushmore, Bisbee & Stern certifying to the validity of the issue
in all respects, was received.

Mr. PECORA. Does that opinion include discussion in any detail
whatsoever of the applicability of the Platt amendment to that issue?

Mr. MORGAN. NO. And also an opinion of October 25, 1928, from
Dr. Antonio S. Bustamante certifying in all respects to the validity
of the issue.
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Mr. PECORA. Does that opinion include any discussion of the ap-
plicability of the Platt amendment to the issue?

Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I want to ask you some questions with regard

to the bond issue of 1930, of $40,000,000 par value, 15-year bonds.
Mr. MORGAN. There was also an opinion of Dr. E. Hernandez

Cartaya, dated August 28,1928, which supplements the two opinions
that I have already referred to.

Mr. PECORA. And that relates to the issuance of the serial certifi-
cates ?

Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Does Dr. Cartaya's opinion, to which you have just

referred, contain any discussion of the applicability of the Platt
amendment to the issue?

Mr. MORGAN. NO.
Mr. PECORA. With regard to the $40,000,000 bond issue of 1930,

was any opinion rendered to you by anybody concerning the ap-
plicability of the Platt amendment to the issue?

Mr. MORGAN. In all respects the validity of the issue is certified
as being complete by the lawyers.

Mr. PECORA. What lawyers do you refer to ?
Mr. MORGAN. In all cases a report was made to the State Depart-

ment, and the State Department reported in return that it had no
objection to the issue.

Mr. PECORA. That is the usual stereotype reply of the State De-
partment with regard to foreign issues, the one that you now refer
to, isn't it?

Mr. MORGAN. May I put the following letter in
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Just answer my question, first.
Mr. MORGAN. AS to whether explicitly, in the discussion of each

one of these issues, the Platt amendment was definitely referred to?
Mr. PECORA. Exactly.
Mr. MORGAN. NO. I hold in my hand a letter addressed to the

Department of State by Kushmore, Bisbee & Stern, under date of
May 22, 1928, which I should like to have the permission to read
into the record. [Reading:]

MAY 22, 1928.
DEPARTMENT OF STATE,

State Department Builfflng,
Washington, D.C.

DEAR SIRS: On December 6, 1926, we submitted to you on behalf of our
client, the Chase National Bank of the city of New York, a copy of its pro-
posal made to the Cuban Government in connection with financing the con-
struction of the central highway, and in response to your suggestion we there-
after submitted to you with our letter of February 15, 1927, a copy of the
proposed definitive agreement negotiated with representatives of the Cuban
Government to give effect to the proposal.

We now submit to you a copy (in English) of the proposal, dated May 12,
1928, submitted by our client to the Cuban Government in response to its
invitation of April 28, 1928, which provides for the conversion of the existing
limited credit arrangement into a revolving credit so as to make available
to the Cuban Government funds aggregating, with the existing credit of
$10,000,000, the total amount of not exceeding $60,000,000 in connection with
financing the construction of public works authorized by the Cuban public
works law of July 15, 1925.
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If this proposal is accepted, it will be given effect by a definitive agreement
which may ultimately involve a public offering. We shall be pleased to file
with you a copy of the definitive agreement when executed, in case the proposal
is accepted. In the meantime we shall appreciate it if you will advise our
client at its principal office, No. 57 Broadway, New York City, as to whether
your Department sees any objection to the enlarged credit arrangement as
outlined in the enclosed copy of the proposal.

We arranged with our correspondents in Habana, at the time of the sub-
mission of the proposal, to deliver a copy in Spanish and an English transla-
tion to the American Ambassador there, for his information, and understand
rhat this has been done.

Respectfully yours,
RUSHMORE, BlSBEE & STERN.

Under date of June 6, 1928, Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern wrote to
the State Department as follows (reading):
DEPARTMENT OP STATE

State Department Building,
Washington, D.C.

DEAB SIBS: Referring to our letter of May 22, 1928, with which we trans-
mitted to you a copy of the proposal dated May 12, 1928, submitted by our
client, the Chase National Bank of the city of New York, to the Cuban Govern-
ment in response to its invitation of April 28, 1928, in connection with financing
the construction of the public works authorized by the Cuban public-works
law of July 15, 1925, we now have the honor to submit herewith a copy (in
Spanish) of the decree of the President of Cuba accepting such proposal.

Respectfully yours,
RUSHMORE, BISBEE & STEBN.

Under date of June 14, 1928, Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern wrote to
the State Department as follows (reading):
DEPARTMENT OF STATES,

State Department Building, Washington, D.C.
DEAB SIBS: Referring to our letter to you of May 22, 1928, transmitting a

copy of the proposal, dated May 12, 1928, submitted by the Chase National
Bank of the city of New York to the Cuban Government, in response to its
invitation of April 28, 1928, in connection with financing the construction
of public works authorized by the Cuban public works law of July 15, 1925, and
requesting that you advise the Chase National Bank if your Department saw
any objection to the enlarged credit arrangement as outlined in the proposal,
and also referring to our letter to you of June 6, 1928, transmitting to you a
copy in Spanish of the decree of the President of Cuba accepting such
proposal.

We now have the honor to submit herewith on behalf of our client, the
Chase National Bank of the city of New York, a copy of the proposed definitive
agreement to give effect to the proposal as accepted. It is expected that the
definitive agreement in substantially the form submitted herewith will be
approved by the Cuban Government for execution and will be executed early
next week.

Very truly yours,
RUSHMOBE, BISBEEE & STEBN.

A letter from the Department of State, Washington, dated June
16, 1928, to Messrs. Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern, 20 Pine Street, New
York, N.Y., reading as follows:

SIRS : I beg to acknowledge the receipt of your letter of June 14, 1928 stat-
ing that the definitive agreement between the Republic of Cuba and the Chase
National Bank in the city of New York relating to financing payments to con-
tractors under the public works law will be approved by the Cuban Govern-
ment for execution and will be executed early next week. The Department
has also received your letters of May 22 and June 6 regarding this proposed
financing.

175541—34—PT 6 5
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In your letter of May 22 you requested that the Department advise your
client, the Chase National Bank, whether the Department sees any objection
to the proposed credit arrangement. The Department has since informally indi-
cated to the Chase National Bank that, pending the receipt of certain informa-
tion which had been requested of the Cuban Government, the Department would
not be in a position to reply to your inquiry. The American Embassy at
Habana has now received the reply of the Cuban Government to its request
for information but this reply has not yet reached the Department. The
Department presumes that you will not desire to execute the definitive agree-
ment until the Department has considered this information and indicated
whether or not it desired to express objection to the proposed financing.

I am, Sirs, Your obedient servant,
FRANCIS WHITE, Assistant Secretary.

(For the Secretary of State.)
A telegram to the Department of State, Washington, D.C., dated

June 18,1928, from Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern, as follows (reading) :
Referring your letter June 16 reference proposed credit arrangement between

Chase National Bank and Republic of Cuba as we understand American Em-
bassy at Habana has now received requested information. We assume it i&
matter of only a day or so before your Department will be in a position to
advise whether it has any objection to proposed financing as requested our
letter May 22. Chase Bank will appreciate it, however, if you will telegraph
how soon it may expect to receive your reply in order that it may instruct its
representative in Habana how to proceed in case requested by Cuban Govern-
to execute agreement forthwith. As proposed, credit agreement, to be effec-
tive, must be ratified by act of Cuban Congress, which, we understand, intends
to adjourn about 1st of July. Bank fears possibility of complications if its
representative is compelled to request any substantial postponement of consum-
mation of agreement pending ruling by your Department.

RUSHMOEE, BISBEE & STERN.

Copy of a telegram received from the State Department, Wash-
ington, D.C., June 19, 1928. [Beading:]

Department of State has no objection to the execution of the supplemental
agreement with Cuba as communicated to the Department by Rushmore,
Bisbee & Stern.

FRANK B. KELLOGG, Secretary of State.

This telegram being addressed to the Chase National Bank.
A letter from the Department of State, Washington, dated June

20, 1928, to the. Chase National Bank, 57 Broadway, New York,
N.Y. [Reading:]

SIBS : With reference to letters of Messrs. Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern addressed
to the Department under dates of May 22 and June 14, 1928, regarding your
interest in negotiating a credit arrangement with the Cuban Government, I beg
to inform you that in the light of the information at hand, the Department
desires to offer no objection to this proposed financing on the terms and condi-
tions set forth in the supplemental agreement enclosed with the above-mentioned
letter of June 14th.

You of course appreciate that, as pointed out in the Department's announce-
ment of March 3, 1922, the Department of State does not pass upon the merits
of foreign loans as business propositions nor assume any responsibility in
connection with such transactions, also that no reference to the attitude of this
Government should be made in any prospectus or otherwise.

I am sirs, your obedient servant,
FBANCIS WHITE, Assistant Secretary.

(For the Secretary of State.)
That completes the story as far as the revolving credit was con-

cerned.
Mr. PECORA. HOW about the bond issue of $40,000,000?
Mr. MORGAN. Under date of January 31, 1930, a letter from Mr.

James Bruce, vice president of the Chase National Bank, to Francis
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White, Assistant Secretary of State, Department of State, Wash-
ington, D.C., reading as follows (reading) :

DEAR Mr. WHITE: Following my conversation of today's date, I beg to sum-
marize below in connection with Cuban Government financing.

At the present time there are outstanding, in the hands of the public, public
works serial certificates in the amount of $20,000,000 and in the han,ds of
the Chase National Bank and associates $37,000,000 additional of the same
certificates. These certificates mature serially up to 1935.

For your convenience is attached as Exhibit no. 1 a circular descriptive of
these certificates.

We beg to hand you herewith Exhibit no. 2 which is a tentative copy of the
circular descriptive of the proposed new issue of $40,000,000 Republic of Cuba
public works, 5% percent sinking fund gold bonds.

It is proposed by the Republic of Cuba and the Chase National Bank as
follows:

" 1. That the Republic of Cuba is to propose an issue of $80,000,000 of 5y2
percent public works gold bonds to be dated January 1, 1930, to bear interest
payable semiannually thereafter at the rate of 5% percent per annum maturing
June 30, 1945, and payable through the operation of a sinking fund in 20
equal semiannual installments, the first of which will be available December
31, 1935, and the last, June 30, 1945.

u 2. The Chase National Bank is to arrange to purchase forthwith $40,000,000
face amount of the said bonds at 95 and accrued interest.

"3. The Republic of Cuba will pay the Chase National Bank the face
amount of the $30,000,000 serial certificates and at the face amount thereof
all the work certificates held, by it at the time of the purchase of said bonds
together with interest in full to the date of payment adding to the proceeds of
the sale of said bonds any sum required for that purpose.

4. The Chase National Bank is to make available to the Republic of Cuba
a credit of $20,000,000 during a period of 1 year from the date upon which
the above-mentioned $40,000,000 of public-works bonds in temporary form are
delivered to the bank and paid for and both classes of certificates above named
are paid in full. All sums advanced under the credit are to bear interest
at the rate of 5% percent per annum until paid and in consideration of the
availability of the credit, the Republic of Cuba will pay the Chase National
Bank at the time when the credit becomes available a commission of one
fourth of 1 percent of the maximum amount of the credit and at the expiration
of each period of 3 months thereafter will pay the bank an additional com-
mission of one fourth of 1 percent of the amount advanced under the credit and
not repaid plus the amount of the credit still available. Advances are to be
made under the credit against the transfer of deferred payment on work certifi-
cates substantially in the same form and in the same manner as is the case with
respect to advances under the credit now in effect between the parties, which
existing credits are to terminate when the said $40,000,000 of bonds are pur-
chased by the Chase National Bank. As guaranty of the payment of the new
credit and interest, the Republic of Cuba is to hold in portfolio the remaining
$40,000,000 of said $80,000,000 issue of the public-works bonds and the proceeds
of the sales of the said remaining $40,000,000 are to be devoted in the first
instance to no other purpose that to pay the $20,000,000 credit with interest.

5. The bank is to have an option to purchase at 95 the said remaining
$40,000,000 of bonds or to purchase a part thereof from time to time in lots
of not less than $5,000,000 which option is to continue until 5 months after
payment by the bank for the first $40,000,000 of said bonds purchased by it.
If the Chase National Bank sells any of the bonds acquired by it from the
exercise of said option at a price better than 98, it will divide equally with the
Republic the difference between 98 and the price at which said bonds were
sold.

6. At any time or from time to time after 5 months from the date of payment
for the $40,000,000 of said bonds to be forthwith acquired by the Chase National
Bank, the Republic of Cuba may advise the Chase National Bank that it desires-
to sell a stated amount not less than $5,000,000 of said bonds held in portfolio,
whereupon unless within a period of 10 working days following each such
advice, the Republic of Cuba and the Chase National Bank shall reach an
agreement with respect to the purchase of the bonds which the Republic then
desires to sell, the Republic is to be at liberty to sell said bonds to any respon-
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«ible banking institution upon terms not less favorable to the Republic than
those offered by the Chase National Bank. The proceeds are to be applied to
the payment of principal and interest of the $20,000,000 credit.

7. Out of the proceeds of the collection of revenues under the public-works
laws during the fiscal year ending June 30, 1931, the Republic is to pay the
Ohase National Bank not later than November 1, 1930, the sum of $1,000,000;
not later than February 1, 1931, the sum of $1,000,000; not later than May 1,
1981, the sum of $1,000,000; and not later than August 1, 1931, the sum of
$1,000,000. This fund is to be applied to the payment of serial certificates now
outstanding in the hands of the Republic maturing December 31, 1931, or when-
ever moneys are available for the purpose, the bank is to use its best efforts
to acquire such certificates for the Republic in advance of their maturities at
.prices not in excess of the face amount thereof and interest less customary
•commission, and as acquired is to cancel and deliver them to the Republic,
•Until applied for the purchase and payment of such certificates the bank is to
allow interest upon the moneys still here at the rate of 4 percent per annum.

8. The bonds are to be free of all Cuban taxes—general, municipal, or other-
wise. The interest thereon is to be secured until June 30,1935, by a first charge
or lien upon the necessary part of 90 percent of the revenues collected under
the public-works law, subject only to the prior rights of the holders of the
serial certificates held by the public, and the sinking-fund payments and in-
terest on the bonds after said date are to be secured by a first charge or lien
upon the necessary part of 90 percent of the revenues collected under the public-
works law as amended in 1928.

9. The form of the bonds and all other details in connection with the trans-
action are to be subject to the approval of our counsel and the same practice is
to be followed as in similar matters involving marketing securities of foreign
governments in the United States, including ascertaining if the State Depart-
ment of that Government finds any objection to the arrangement as proposed.
We also understand that the proper official of the Republic of Cuba will supply
us with the information customarily required in connection with marketing
bonds of similar character.

In consideration of the above the Chase National Bank respectfully requests
the State Department to advise of its attitude so that it may complete formally
its negotiations with the Government of the Republic of Cuba.

Very respectfully yours,
JAMES BBUCB, Vice President.

On February 8, 1930, from the Department of State, Washington,
a letter to the Chase National Bank, 18 Pine Street, New York, N.Y.,
reading as follows (reading):

SIRS : The Department refers to your letter dated January 31, 1930, concern-
ing a proposal for new financing by the Cuban Government, whereunder the
Republic of Cuba is to propose an issue of $80,000,000 of 5% percent public-
works gold bonds to be dated January 1, 1930.

In reply to your request to be advised of the attitude of the State Depart-
ment with respect to this proposed financing, the Department desires to con-
firm the notification made to you by telephone to the effect that the Government
of the United States does not perceive occasion for raising any objection to
the proposal in question.

Very truly yours,
FBANCIS WHITE, Assistant Secretary.
(For the Acting Secretary of State).

Mr. PECORA. I have no further questions to ask the witness.
The CHAIRMAN. DO any members of the committee desire to ask

any questions?
Senator COTJZENS. I would like to ask if you have any record of

the amount of these public-works revenues that have been collected
from the beginning and how much have been assigned or used for
the retirement of these certificates or to pay the interest thereon?

Mr. MORGAN. I t will take a couple of minutes.
Senator COUZENS. DO you have the total ?
Mr. MORGAN. I have the entire public-works schedule, Senator

[exhibiting document to- Senator Couzens].
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Senator COUZENS. Can you prepare a statement and put it in the
record tomorrow, without holding up yourself or the committee?
Can you do that?

Mr. MORGAN. Your question explicitly was what the public-works
revenues have been and what proportion has been utilized for the
payment of debts?

Senator COUZENS. And interest.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes; year by year?
Senator COUZENS. Will you prepare that statement?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Mr. BISBEE. And the 90 percent calculated?
Senator COUZENS. Yes; 90 percent.
Mr. MORGAN. YOU want the income from taxes?
Senator COUZENS. AS I understand it, 90 percent of these revenues

were assigned for this debt service?
Mr. MORGAN. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. That is what I want—the amount of it and

how much was actually used for that purpose.
Mr. MORGAN. They were the first lien; the obligations were a lien

on the 90 percent. But they were free to use the money for other
purposes.

Senator COUZENS. If they used the revenue for other purposes,
what became of the lien?

Mr. MORGAN. The lien was satisfied.
Senator COUZENS. But assuming that they used the fund and the

debt service was not met, what was the purpose of the lien? Or
what good was the lien?

Mr. MORGAN. Each fiscal year stood on its own bottom.
Senator COUZENS. What kind of a bottom did it stand on? That

is what I want to find out.
Mr. MORGAN. Yes. Well, that is what I will be glad to show you.
Senator COUZENS. If each year's revenues were used up because

there were no particular maturities in that year, I want to know what
good the lien was. You had no assurance, as I understand it, that
these revenues were reserved to pay off the certificates at all. In
other words, they could use up all the revenues and then fail to make
good on the service, and the lien would not be worth anything; and
that, of course, would be a cheat upon the purchasers of the Cuban
bonds. Would that be so?

Mr. MORGAN. Excuse me, Senator, but that would scarcely be the
case unless the Cuban Government should entirely default in its
obligation. I t was a first lien on the revenue.

Senator COUZENS. I understand; but if they failed to make good
the debt service and had used up, even with good intentions, the
public-works revenue, then your lien would not amount to anything,
would it?

Mr. MORGAN. But the prior lien was the debt, was it not?
Senator COUZENS. Yes; but I say, before the debt was paid or

before the maturities came due—and you said they did not come
due every year—the revenues collected every year might be used
for any other purpose.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 8 0 6 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. MORGAN. But at the cornerstone of the public-works law was
the provision that the maturities and interest should never exceed
the calculated revenues of any year. Do you see ?

Senator COUZENS. I understand; but there was no compulsion
about reserving those revenues for the purpose of the debt service,
that I can see.

Mr. MORGAN. I t was set up in a separate account. We went over
that in some detail yesterday.

Senator COUZENS. I t was set up in an account, but the actual cash
was not reserved in any place for the debt service when the debt
came due.

Mr. MORGAN. I t has, as a matter of fact, since February 1932
Senator COUZENS. Oh, yes; after Cuba got into trouble; yes.
Mr. MORGAN. I t was not necessary before that.
Senator COUZENS. What you put over in February 1932 you

thought necessary to do, didn't you?
Mr. MORGAN. I thought it was wise to do it, in view of conditions.
Senator COUZENS. I t having not been done previously, it was not

considered necessary, although it may have been necessary had the
Cuban Government defaulted on any of its debt service?

Mr. MORGAN. Of course, if that were so, and that is the
Senator COUZENS (interposing). What I am trying to point out

is that the responsibility of the issuing house in my judgment could
not be relied upon, because you had taken no step until February
1932 to protect these public-works revenues to apply on the debt
service. That is the point I am trying to make, and that is the
reason I want the figures.

Mr. MORGAN. The only answer I can make is that experience jus-
tified the men who drew the contract up.

Senator COUZENS. I t only justified it because Cuba came through
and took care of its debt service without using the lien, without hav-
ing to make it necessary for you to exercise the lien on the revenues,
and I think that that is looseness which the purchasers of the Cuban
bonds should not have been required to expect to exist.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, Mr. Rosenthall says he can explain that.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well; he may come forward and testify.
Mr. PECORA. He has not been sworn yet.

TESTIMONY OF LOUIS S. ROSENTHALL, SECOND VICE PRESIDENT,
THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK, NEW YORK CITY

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Rosenthall, you solemnly swear that the
testimony you will give at this hearing will be the truth, the whole
truth, and nothing but the truth. So help you, God.

Mr. ROSENTHALL. I do.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may question him.
Senator COUZENS. Mr. Rosenthall has heard the discussion and

he can answer the question.
Mr. ROSENTHALL. After the closing of the National Bank of Cuba

in 1920 a law was passed prohibiting the Cuban Government from
depositing any funds whatsoever in any banks. For that reason the
special public-works revenues were never deposited in any bank.

Senator COUZENS. What became of them?
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Mr. RosENTHAiiL. They were kept in the treasury, together with
all other funds of the Cuban Government, together with other trust
funds.

Senator COUZENS. Kept in what form?
Mr. EOSENTHALL. They were kept along with other revenues in

the Treasury Department.
Senator COUZENS. What was the nature of the revenues—coin

or bills or bonds or what ?
Mr. ROSENTHAIX. The revenues collected in Cuba were 90 percent,

perhaps, in American bills and the rest Cuban coins, consisting of
•silver and gold.

Senator COUZENS. SO that all of this currency and gold and the
American bills that you refer to was kept in the vault in Cuba?

Mr. EOSENTHALL. Kept in the Cuban Treasury.
Senator COUZENS. Kept in the Cuban Treasury without any earn-

ing capacity at all?
Mr. ROSENTHALL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Commingled with all the other funds?
Mr. ROSENTHALL. Apparently so, but they were kept separately on

the books and reports were rendered periodically, but it was im-
possible for the Government to make any deposits in any bank.

Along in the fall of 1931 I was down in Cuba in charge of the
branch. I t occurred to me, in view of the declining revenues, that an
attempt should be made to in some way prevail upon the Cuban
Government to deposit those funds in advance. Now, we had the
legal difficulty there of it being impossible for Cuba to do that. A
study was made of the laws, and the wording of the public-works
agreement was that all payments which were due in June and
December

Senator COUZENS (interposing). What year?
Mr. R-OSENTHALL. Each year during the period of the financing—

the wording was about as this:
On or before June 25 and December 25 the necessary amounts should be

turned over to the fiscal agents or trustees.
Now we thought that at that time, in view of that wording, inas-

much as the funds had to be deposited on or before the 25th of those
months, it would be legally possible for the Government to anticipate
those payments by perhaps 3 or 4 or 5 months. On that basis I
talked to General Machado and Ruiz Mesa, the Secretary of the
Treasury, and they agreed with me that it would be possible to make
those payments in anticipation of those dates, which would be an
added safeguard to the bank in its capacity as fiscal agent.

On that basis agreements were worked out, and thereafter moneys
were deposited periodically in anticipation of those debts.

We made a special exchange of letters as a result of that.
The Cuban Government took the position it was not depositing

in a bank; that it was anticipating those payments long prior
to the 25th of June and the 25th of December. The general agree-
ments have never been approved by Congress. The various bond
agreements have been approved by Congress. Therefore they were
not looked upon in a strict sense as deposits. They were looked
upon as anticipated payments to cover the debt service on December
31 and June 30 of each year.
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Senator COUZENS. If you had not made that subsequent agree-
ment, I still contend that you really did not have an actual lien on
those public-works receipts.

Mr. ROSENTHALL. We had a legal lien on them. They were
pledged for the service of the public-works obligations.

Senator COUZENS. Yes; but you did not have the money there.
Mr. ROSENTHALL. We did not have the funds in our possession;

that is true.
Senator COUZENS. And you did not know whether they were there,

whether they were there or not or how you could identify them.
Mr. PECORA. HOW could you enforce it if the funds were not

segregated?
Mr. ROSENTHALL. To enforce it obviously would be very difficult.

What happened was this: Payments were made periodically by the
Government of the amount of public-works revenues, and inasmuch
as all payments had been made to date for the service of those obli-
gations no attempt had been made to go into the treasury to verify
the amounts that were there. The treasury, however, published
statements on the 30th of each month, and those were received by
the bank, and we took those figures as being correct. All payments
were made, and there was no reason for asking permission to go into
the Treasury Department, which, in my opinion, probably would
have been denied in any event.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Rosenthall, the public-works law of 1925 created
special revenues for the service of the public-works indebtedness.

Mr. ROSENTHALL. I t did.
Mr. PECORA. And the loan agreements that were entered into

with respect to this financing provided that 90 percent of those
revenues were to be impressed with a lien.

Mr. ROSENTHALL. The law did not provide they be impressed
with a lien.

Mr. PECORA. The agreements did.
Mr. ROSENTHALL. The agreements.
Mr. PECORA. The loan agreements did.
Mr. ROSENTHALL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Impressed with a lien, for the benefit of the pur-

chasers of the securities that were issued under those loan agree-
ments?

Mr. ROSENTHALL. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, if, as a matter of fact, these revenues were not

set apart but were commingled with general treasury funds, how
could that lien have been enforced?

Mr. RosENTHAUi. I am not certain, of course, that they were com-
mingled. They were kept in the same treasury. All of the funds
of the Cuban Government were kept in the Cuban Treasury.

Mr. PECORA. Why, it has always been asserted here since this
inquiry this week has lauched into these Cuban loans that there
was segregation of these revenues for the purpose of protecting the
holders of the securities.

Mr. ROSENTHALL. I do not think anyone can truthfully say that
they were kept apart in the Cuban Treasury. They were kept sepa-
rate on the books. I do not suppose that the moneys were separated.
I do not think anyone knows that from persona] knowledge. That
is impossible.
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Mr. PECORA. Why could not some provision have been made for
segregating those funds as trust funds ?

Mr. ROSENTHALL. They were as far as existing laws permitted.
They were separated—

Mr. PECORA (interposing). They were merely separated in a book-
keeping account.

Mr. ROSENTHALL. They were separated as funds kept in the treas-
ury, as were all other funds. There were at that time 10 or 15
of those funds in Cuba. There were certain funds, for example,
for the Morgan loans and Speyer loans. They were all trust funds,
and all the trust funds were handled in that same way. The treas-
ury issued a statement on the last day of each month listing the
various funds held though the treasury itself retained possession
of those funds.

Mr. PECORA. DO you recall in the course of the evidence submitted
to the committee this week that there was a memorandum or letter—
I believe there was one from Mr. Bruce—in which reference was
made to the fact that President Machado had gone into the trust
funds and depleted them very seriously?

Mr. ROSENTHALL. I do.
Mr. PECORA. TO the alarm of even our Government? Do you recall

that reference ?
Mr. ROSENTHALL. I remember that letter very well.
Mr. PECORA. What were those trust funds that were referred to

in that communication?
Mr. ROSENTHALL, Well, they were various trust funds of the Gov-

ernment. On this monthly statement of the Cuban Treasury all
of the trust funds were shown, and we knew—I was down there;
Mr. Bruce was down there—we knew that the amount of cash in
the treasury was a great deal less than the aggregate of those trust
funds. I t had been so for several years in any event, and while
there had been no removals of special public-works revenues, as
proven by the fact that we received the full amounts needed each
period

Mr. PECORA (interposing). You did not know whether you re-
ceived the full amount of the public-works revenues, did you?

Mr. ROSENTHALL. We had certification each time from the Min-
ister of Finance that we received public-works revenues. We always
received certification.

Senator COUZENS. I think that is not the fact. The bank had to
put up money to make those payments from time to time?

Mr. ROSENTHALL. Payments from the public-works revenues at
those times were not sufficient to cover the payments. That was at a
later date, Senator.

The CHAIRMAN. Did these statements show how much of the pub-
lic-works revenue was diverted by the Cuban Government for other
purposes than taking care of these certificates?

Mr. ROSENTHALL. At the time that I speak of there were no special
public-works funds diverted, because it required practically all of the
funds to service the public-works obligations.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes; but there were times when those funds were
used for other purposes?

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



2 8 1 0 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

Mr. ROSENTHALL. Not special public-works funds, except in the
early part of the financing, when only a relatively small amount of
the public-works funds was used, and then the Cuban Government,
after setting aside sufficient to service those obligations, was fully
entitled to use the surplus to carry on the public-works program, and
that was done, and it was a perfectly legal thing.

Senator COUZENS. I still insist that mere were not adequate steps
taken for the protection of the security holders with respect to these
revenues, and especially is that true when you advertised the fact
that these loans were a lien upon the public-works revenues.

Mr. ROSENTHALL. They were set aside, of course, in the only man-
ner that they could be under the law.

Mr. PECORA. Which means that they were only set aside in a
bookkeeping account, not by an actual segregation of the funds?

Mr. RosENTHALii. Well, that is true in the treasury, although on
the dates when the moneys were due the moneys w,ere forthcoming
to take care of the service of those obligations.

Senator COUZENS. Well, that was just a matter of chance.
Mr. PECORA. SO far as you knew, some of those moneys might have

come from general taxation resorted to for general budgetary
purposes ?

Mr. RosENTHAUi. We receive certifications in each instance that
they were special public works revenues.

Mr. PECORA. YOU had to depend on those certifications ?
Mr. ROSENTHALL. We did.
Mr. PECORA. YOU had no control over the situation ?
Mr. ROSENTHALL. No; we did not.
Mr. PECORA. SO that you could go behind the certifications, could

you?
Mr. ROSENTHALL. No.
Mr. PECORA. And it has been developed here in the course of the

evidence this week that at one time at least the Cuban Government
contemplated going into these special revenues to the extent of
$9,000,000 for general budgetary purposes. Do you remember that
evidence ?

Mr. ROSENTHAI/L. They asked permission to use $9,000,000 of those
revenues. They wanted the financing so set up that there would
never be more than 9 million required to take care of that financ-
ing. Then they wished to use whatever surplus there might be for
general budgetary purposes, which was denied them at the time
that they made the request, indicating that they did make that
request before taking any action. Later that never was done.

Mr. PECORA. DO you know of your personal knowledge whether
anything whatsoever was done by the Chase interests for checking
up on the expenditures that were made under this public-works
program?

Mr. ROSENTHALL. Checking up on all of the expenditures?
Mr. PECORA. Checking up on the expenditures to be sure that all

the expenditures were proper and reasonable expenditures?
Mr. ROSENTHAI/L. Not—no; there was no checking up at that time;

no. We have a list of
Mr. PECORA (interposing). You recall the document put in evi-

dence today consisting of a letter or memorandum from Mr. Bruce
in which he makes some reference to graft?
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Mr. EOSENTHALL. I do remember that, yes, but he had no knowledge
of any—Mr. Bruce went to Habana and stayed a very few days.
I think he stayed 8 or 10 days, more or less, and in the letter were
general observations that he made after that trip. I do not think
that Bruce's letter was based on facts in many instances. I t could
not have been. I t contained his impression, alter being down there,
hearing conversations around various places, and then he wrote the
letter as a result of that.

Mr. PECORA. Did you know that he had written this letter ?
Mr. EOSENTHALL. I did not until recently; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Did anyone connected with the bank here in New

York get in touch with you about any of those comments of Bruce
to find out from you, in view of the fact that you were on the ground
there nearly all the time, whether or not any of those observations
of Bruce were flights of imagination or whether they were based
on fact?

Mr. EOSENTHALL. No, I do not recall that they did, although I do
think that they were the usual thing that a person might write
after being down there a few days and talking to people in general
around.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean that was in the atmosphere down there,
so that even a visitor for a few days would get the notion that graft
was quite prevalent in all the public works ?

Mr. EOSENTHAUL. No; I don't think that.
Senator COUZENS. I know it would not be as bad as Tammany.
Mr. EOSENTHALL. Oh, I don't think that.
Mr. PECORA. I am a judge of Tammany.
Mr. EOSENTHALOL. My own opinion is, whenever there was a large

construction program
Mr. PECORA (interposing). But I promised not to campaign here,

Senator, so I will not go any further.
Mr. MORGAN. Senator, I can give you those figures, I think.
Senator COUZENS. GO ahead.
Mr. MORGAN. With one exception. That is to say, I would like

to give you the total revenues collected, and showing that the lien
was 90 percent on the total revenues.

Senator COUZENS. GO ahead.
Mr. MORGAN. In the first column, if you please, Mr. Eeporter, set

up " Public-works fund—Eevenues collected ", and in the second
column "Debt service paid from public-works revenues." This is
for the year 1925-26.

Senator COUZENS. YOU can just give us the totals. I do not think
you need go into it year by year.

Mr. MORGAN. Oh!
Senator COUZENS. If you have not made the totals, you can make

up the statement and hand it in. Tomorrow will be all right.
Mr. MORGAN. Very good. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will stand adjourned until 10

o'clock tomorrow morning.
(Accordingly, at 4:45 p.]

a.m. the following day.)
(Accordingly, at 4:45 p.m., the subcommittee was in recess until 10
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COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 54, OCTOBER 26, 1933

NEW ISSUE, $40,000,000 REPUBLIC OP CUBA PUBLIC WORKS 5£ PERCENT SINKING FUND
GOLD BONDS, DATEID JANUART 1, 1930, DUE JUNE 30, 1945

Total authorized issue, $80,000,000. To be presently outstanding, $40,000,000.
Principal and semiannual interest (June 30 and Dec. 31) payable in gold
coin of or equivalent to the present standard of weight and fineness of the
United States of America gold coin, at the Chase National Bank of the City of
New York, in New York City, or Habana, at the holder's option, without
-deduction for any Cuban taxes present or future. Redeemable as an entirety
at any time at 105 percent of the principal amount thereof and accrued interest
on 60 days' notice. Callable for the sinking fund at 100 and accrued interest
on 30 days' notice. Coupon bonds in the denomination of $1,000 registrable as
to principal only.

The bonds will be entitled to the benefit of a sinking fund, payable in equal
installments in cash and/or bonds, previously purchased, semiannually on De-
cember 31, 1935, and on June 30 and December 31 in each year thereafter to
and including June 30, 1945, sufficient to retire the bonds by maturity.

The following information regarding the bonds is from information furnished
by His Excellency Mario Ruiz Mesa, Secretary of the Treasury of the Republic
of Cuba:

SECURITY

The public works 5%-percent sinking fund gold bonds are direct obligations of
the Republic of Cuba. These bonds are specifically secured as provided in an
agreement with the Republic of Cuba, by a first preferential lien and charge
to the extent required for payment of principal and interest on 90 percent
of the revenues collected from certain taxes specified in the Cuban public
works law of July 15, 1925, as amended, subject to outstanding public works
5%-percent serial certificates, limited to $20,000,000 maturing serially on and
prior to June 30, 1933. The agreement establishes an intermediate credit for
a period of 1 year under which 5%-percent deferred payment works certificates
ranking pari passu in lien with these bonds and maturing at the expiration of
the credit may be issued to an amount not exceeding $20,000,000, subject to the
requirement that, as additional bonds of this issue are sold, the proceeds
shall be applied to the payment of advances under the credit and/or the
amount of the credit shall be correspondingly reduced.

FLEDGED REVENUES

The revenues pledged as security for these bonds include the tax imposed on
automobiles and other vehicles, importation and consumption of gasoline, one
half of 1 percent tax on sales and gross receipts, the surcharge on customs
duties, the tax on the export of money or its equivalent, the tax on the rent
and income of real property or property rights, and 50 percent of the excess
territorial tax.

The amounts collected from the taxes under the public works law in the first
4 fiscal years, after settlement for adjustments and refunds, and the official
estimates of the revenues to be derived from such taxes for each fiscal year
of the 20-year period ending June 30, 1945, are as follows:

Year ending June 30

1926
1927!
1928
1929 . .
1930-45, inclusive

Amounts col-
lected

$12,162,628.25
15,904,075.20
16,680,448.46
18,034,340.41

Official esti-
mates

$10,000,000
16,000,000
16,000.000
18,000.090
18,000,000

i Does not include $2,958,574.34 transferred to the special fund for public works constituted by the publio
works law.

PURPOSE OF ISSUE

The public works law of 1925 contemplates a comprehensive program of
improvements, national in character and of great economic importance to Cuba.
The program includes the construction of the great Central Highway of over
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700 miles in length, traversing the island and connecting the various Provinces
with Habana; the construction of water works, bridges, sewer, and drainage
systems, public schools, and public buildings. Over 62 percent of the Central
Highway is substantially completed and 341 miles are now in use. It is ex-
pected that the Central Highway will be completely finished and in use by
March of 1931. The public works 5^-percent sinking-fund gold bonds and
said $20,000,000 credit are for the purpose of refunding or paying indebtedness
of the Republic incurred for work completed and accepted in accordance with
the provisions of the public works law.

GENERAL

The present population of the Republic of Cuba is estimated in excess o\
3,500,000. The total funded debt of the Republic as of the end of the fiscal
year June 30, 1929, was $87,174,200, exclusive of $20,000,000 public works 5%-
percent serial certificates outstanding, of which $77,660,000 was external.
Floating indebtedness as of the same date amounted to approximately $5,000,000.
Between 1904, the year during which the oldest of the external issue now out-
standing was made, and January 31, 1930, the Republic of Cuba has retired,
through payment of serial maturities or sinking-fund operations, a total of
$47,800,500 of external bonds.

It is expected that application will be made in due course to list these bonds,
on the New York Stock Exchange.

All offerings are made, when as and if issued and received by us, and subject
to the approval of all legal proceedings by Messrs. Rushmore, Bisbee & Stern,.
of New York, and on questions arising under Cuban laws by Dr. Antonio*
Sanchez de Bustamante, and Dr. Enrique Hernandez y Cartaya, of Habana.

It is expected that interim receipts or temporary bonds will be delivered iis
the first instance.

Price 98 and interest, to yield about 5.70 percent.
CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,

The Chase National Bank Building, New York.
Offices in principal cities.

The statements presented above have been received from official sources,
but are in no event to be considered as representations made by us.

NEW YORK, February 1980.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 55, OCTOBER 26, 1933

Number 129.—In the city of Habana, Republic of Cuba, on the 16th day of
June 1932, before me, Dr. Francisco Garcia Montes, notary public of the district
and college of this capital of which I am a resident and in which I have my
office at No. 86 Aguiar Street, appear in the Treasury Department, where I have
been requested to constitute myself, Dr. Mario Ruiz Mesa, Secretary of the*
Treasury of the Republic of Cuba, of legal age, married, lawyer, native of the-
Province of Santa Clara, Cuban citizen, and a resident of this city, at No. 248
A. Street, Borough of Medina, and Mr. Louis Samuel Rosenthall, a native of the
United States of America, an American citizen, of legal age, married, a banker
and a resident of this city at No. 86 Aguiar Street.

Capacities.—Dr. Mario Ruiz Mesa appears in this act in the name and in*
behalf of the Republic of Cuba, hereinafter called " the Republic ", and in his
capacity of Secretary of the Treasury, which high office he now holds, and by
virtue of and in accordance with the power and authorization to him conferred
by presidential decree dated June 16, 1932, by which he was designated for
the execution of this deed, a certified copy of said decree being at the end
hereof, to all of which I, the notary, attest.

And Mr. Louis Rosenthall appears in this act in the name and behalf of and'
in his capacity as attorney in fact of the Chase National Bank of the city of
New York, hereinafter called " the bank ", a banking association organized and
existing in accordance with the laws of the United States of North America,,
with its principal office in the city and State of New York, and doing business in<
this Republic; under the power of attorney which said banking institution*
conferred in favor of Mr. William Ignacius Quealy, before the notary of the-
city of New York, Mr. John F. Bronnan, on the 30th of July, 1932, the original
whereof, properly authenticated and with its translation into Spanish, was
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protocolized before the notary of this city, Mr. Conrado Ascanio y Saurez, on
August 22 of the same year under no. 572, said protocolization having
been added to and supplemented for the purposes of the provisions of the final
paragraph of section C of article 215 of the notarial code by notarial docu-
ment executed before Notary Dr. Frank Garcia Montes, of this capital, on
April 15, 1929, under seial no. 51, and which power was delegated in its
integrity by the said Mr. William Ignacius Quealy in favor of the appearer,
Mr. Rosenthall, by another deed executed before the notary of this city, Mr.
Francisco Garcia Montes, on the 14th of May, 1930, under no. 130, suc!h
power containing, among others the following faculties: Second to do busi-
ness with the Republic of Cuba or with any Province, municipality, or other
governmental department or subdivision thereof, and with its officials and
accredited representatives, and to make, by contract or otherwise, any like
negotiations with respect to any matter which affects or relates to the legal
status of said bank in the Republic of Cuba, or its business, or with respect
to the loaning of money or the granting of credits or the obtaining or accept-
ance of consessions or privileges of any kind from said Republic, Province, or
municipality, or other governmental department or subdivision, and to execute
any and all contracts or engagements which may thus be made.

I, the notary, certify that the extract agrees exactly with the Spanish trans-
lation of the aforesaid protocolized power, a certified copy of which I have
before me in this act, without its containing any other clause or particular
which amends, alters, or restricts the tenor of what is copied; Mr. Rosenthall
declaring that the power which he uses has not been revoked, suspended, or
limited in any way. The appearers assure me that they are in the full enjoy-
ment and exercise of their civil rights and I, the notary, find them to have the
necesasry legal capacity for the execution of this instrument.

The exponent, Dr. Ruiz Mesa, states as follows:
First. That the Republic is indebted, and must pay on June 30, 1932
{a) The interest to said date on all public works 5% percent serial certif-

icates of the Republic of Cuba, and the principal of $6,250,000 of said certifi-
cates, heretofore issued and now outstanding under the public document no.
143, executed on the 19th day of February 1927, before the notary of Habana,
Dr. Conrado Ascanio y Saurez, as amended and supplemented by the public
documents 99 and 114, executed, respectively, on the 31st day of May 1927
and the 22d day of June 1928 before the notary of Habana, Dr. Regino
Truffin y Perez de Abreu;

(&) The interest to said date on $40,000,000, principal amount of public
works 5% percent sinking-fund gold bonds of the Republic of Cuba heretofore
issued and now outstanding under the public document no. 34, executed on
the 26th day of February 1930, before the notary of Habana, Dr. Oscar A.
Montero y Beldarrain; and

(c) The interest to said date on $20,000,000 principal amount of deferred
payment work certificates of the Republic of Cuba heretofore issued to construc-
tion contractors for public works and by such contractors assigned to the bank,
representing an equal aggregate principal amount of advances under the credit
of $20,000,000 established by the bank in favor of the Republic under said
public document no. 34, executed on February 26, 1930, before the notary,
Oscar A. Montero y Beldarrain.

Second. That of the total amount of $8,278,125 required to effect the pay-
ment of interest and principal specified in the preceding clause first, the
Government of the Republic is prepared to and will deposit with the bank
the sum of $6,000,000 on or before June 25, 1932, but that, in order to com-
plete the total sum of $8,278,125 for the sole purpose of effecting such payments
in full when due, the Republic must arrange for the temporary advance to it
of the balance of $2,278,125 in anticipation of the collection of revenues under
tihe general budget of the Republic for the fiscal year July 1, 1932, to June 30.
1933.

The parties hereto, in representation of their respective principals, in order
more clearly to establish the rights and obligations of the parties, proceed to
execute and formalize this agreement under the terms and conditions herein-
after expressed, and state:

Third. Provided no adverse event or condition shall occur in the meantime
whidh in the opinion of the bank materially and adversely changes the existing
situation, the bank agrees to, and on June 25, 1932, will, advance temporarily
to the Republic, in anticipation of the collection of revenues under the general
ibudget <of the Republic for the fiscal year July 1, 1932, to June 30, 1933, the
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sum of $2,278,124, subject to and upon full performance and observance by the
Republic of .each of the following conditions, which are hereby declared by the
parties to be essential conditions precedent to any obligation of the bank to
make such advance under this agreement, namely:

(1) That the Republic shall have proceeded, prior to June 25, 1932, to deliver
to and deposit with the bank, at its branch in the city of Habana, funds
sufficient, without counting said advance of $2,278,125, to complete the sum of
$6,000,000, in New York funds, less the principal amount of any public works
5%-percent serial certificates due June 30, 1932, and interest thereon to said
date, which shall have been purchased by the Republic and delivered to the
bank for cancelation prior to June 25, 1932, in order that by said date the bank
may complete the transfer of such sum to its head office in the city of New
York for the sole and exclusive purpose of making the payments of interest
on and principal of public-works obligations of the Republic as specified in
the preceding clauses 1st and 2nd.

(2) That prior to June 25, 1932, or prior to any other date acceptable to the
bank before June 30, 1932, and in any event prior to any obligation of the
bank to make said advance of $2,278,125, the general budget of the Republic
for the fiscal year July 1, 1932, to June 30,1933, shall have been duly adopted
by the congress of the Republic and approved by its national executive, and
Bhall include therein the following items:

(a) The sum of $2,278,125, for the purpose of repaying to the bank its said
advance of $2,278,125, in the installments and on or, before the dates specified in
clause 6 of this agreement.

(&) The sum of $100,000 for the purpose of providing funds to cover interest,
exchange charges, and legal expenses as required under the terms of this
agreement, and any other lawful expenses in connection with or incidental to
the public-works financing or public-works indebtedness.

(3) That each and all of the other stipulations and agreements be observed
and performed by the Republic prior to June 25, 1932, as herein provided,
shall have been duly observed and performed.

Nothing contained in this agreement shall extend the time of performance
by the Republic of its engagements in the respective public documents referred
to in clauses 1 and 2 hereof or otherwise change or modify any of such public
documents in any manner or respect.

Fourth. The advance of $2,278,125 by the bank to the Republic as provided
in clause 3 shall be made and effected by the bank setting aside that amount
in a separate account at its head office in the city of New York, in trust to be
used and applied by it, together with the sum of $6,000,000 to be delivered to
and deposited with it by the Republic as provided in clause 3, solely and ex-
clusively in making the payments for the account of the Republic, of the
interest on the public works 5% percent serial certificates, public works 5%
percent sinking fund gold bonds and deferred payment works certificates, re-
spectively, and the principal of the public works 5% percent serial certificates,
when due on June 30, 1932, as mentioned in clauses 1 and 2.

Fifth. The bank shall have the right at any time and from time to time, to
transfer to its head office in New York City the funds making up the said sum of
$6,000,000 to be delivered to and deposited with it by the Republic at its
branch office in the city of Habana, as and when such funds are so delivered
and deposited.

Sixth. The Republic agreees to repay to the bank its said advance of
$2,278,125 in installments, as follows:

(a) on or before July 31, 1932, $500,000.
(&) on or before August 31, 1932, $500,000.
(c) on or before September 30, 1932, $500,000.
(d) on or before October 31, 1932, $500,000.
(e) on or before November 30, 1932, $278,125.

And to pay to the bank interest on the amount of each installment, at the
rate of 5% percent per annum from June 25, 1932, to the date of the receipt
by the bank of the amount of such installment at its head office in New
York City. Such interest on each installment shall be paid on the date the
principal of such installment is to be repaid as stipulated in this clause, or on
the date of actual repayment if repaid prior to the stipulated date. If any
of the respective installments is not repaid at maturity, it shall continue to
bear interest at the rate of 5% percent per annum until it is actually received
by the bank in New York City, without it being thereby understood that any
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extension of time of payment is granted to the Republic or that the rights of
the bank to demand and enforce payment are limited or restricted in any man
ner. In the event of the failure of the Republic to pay the principal of and
interest on any of such installments, when due, the bank shall have the right at
its option, by notice in writing addressed and delivered to the Secretary of
Treasury of the Republic, to declare all the subsequently maturing install-
ments to be due, and upon delivering such notice all such subsequently matur-
ing installments together with the interest thereon, shall become and be imme-
diately due and payable.

Seventh. The Republic further agrees to pay to the bank in advance, at the
time of the execution of this agreement, for its commitment to make said
advance of $2,278,125 as herein provided, a commission computed at the rate
of 1 percent per annum on the amount of each of the installments specified
in clause 6, from June 25, 1932, to date stipulated in said clause for repay-
ment thereof, which commission, amounting as so computed to $5,776.21, the
bank declares that it receives in this act. If each or any of the respective
installments is not repaid to the bank when due, the Republic shall pay to
the bank an additional commission computed at the rate of 1 percent
per annum on the principal amount of such installment from its due
date to the date of its actual repayment; but the fact that such additional
commission is paid or payable shall not signify or be interpreted to mean
that an extension is granted to the Republic for the repayment of such
installment, nor restrict or limit the rights of the bank to demand and enforce
the payment thereof, principal and interest. If the Republic shall repay to
the bank any of such installments in full, principal and interest, prior to
its maturity date as specified in clause 6, the bank shall return to the Republic
the portion of the commission theretofore paid to it, computed at the rate
of 1 percent per annum on the principal amount of such installment from the
date of its actual repayment to the bank to its said maturity date.

Eighth. The Republic is obligated not to make, and agrees that it will not
make, any change or transfer whatsoever in the items of its general budget for
the fiscal year 1932-33, which are specified in subdivision (2) of clause 3, and!
such items shall be devoted, in every case, in full and exclusively to the
purposes specified in said subdivisions, respectively, and to the payment and
complete discharge of the obligations which the Republic assumes in and by
this agreement; but the Republic may make transfers which strengthen or
increase the amounts of such items, respectively.

Ninth. All amounts which the Republic obligates itself to pay to the bank, in
accordance with this agreement, shall be paid, at the option of the bank, at
its head office in the city of New York, borough of Manhattan, State of New
York, United States of America, or at its Habana branch, in New York funds,
and in "gold coin of or equivalent to the standard of weight and fineness of the
United States of America gold coin existing on the date of this agreement.

Tenth. It is also an essential condition of this agreement, and the Republic
agrees, that all sums payable by the Republic as a consequence or by reason of
this agreement or of the advance of $2,278,125 to be made by the bank as herein
provided, whether for principal, interest, commission, or expenses, shall be free
and exempt, in the hands of whoever may be the holder thereof, from all kinds
of Cuban taxes, whether those now existing or those which may be established
in future by the Republic or by any province or municipality or other taxing
authority thereof or therein.

Eleventh. The Republic shall also pay to the bank all the actual and neces-
sary expenses which the bank may have to incur in the transmission from its
Habana office to its head office in New York City, of all the amounts which the
Republic must pay under this agreement, including the exchange on New York
funds at the rate current on the date of payment, which exchange covering the
conversion of United States of America gold dollars in Habana into United
States of America gold dollars in New York shall never exceed one eighth of
one percentum. The Republic shall also pay all the expenses of transporting
gold coin to New York City, as well as the expenses of reminting said gold, if
this should be necessary.

Twelfth. This agreement shall not become effective for any purpose unless
it shall be ratified or approved by the Congress of the Republic before June 25r
1932, or any other date acceptable to the bank prior to June 30, 1932. All
legal details and formalities in connection with the execution of this agreement
as a public notarial document shall be subject to approval of counsel for the
bank. All legal expenses, including the reasonable fees and expenses of counsel
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for the bank in Cuba and New York, and all notarial charges and taxes, payable
in connection with or as a result of the execution of this agreement, with a
certified copy thereof for the Secretary of the Treasury and another for the
bank, shall be for the account of and shall be paid by the Republic, but said
expenses are not to exceed $10,000.

Thirteenth. The parties hereto designate the city of Habana as the place
where all notifications, citations, and other judicial and extrajudicial notices
emanating from this agreement are to be served, and submit themselves to
the judges and tribunals of the Republic in said city, the bank hereby ex-
pressly waiving its own domicile.

Fourteenth. Notices under this agreement to the Republic shall be addressed
to the Secretary of the Treasury and shall be sufficiently given if delivered
to or sent by registered mail addressed to the Secretary of the Treasury at
Habana, Cuba. Notices from the Republic to the bank shall be sufficiently
given if signed by the Secretary of the Treasury and delivered to the bank
at its branch office in the city of Habana.

The appearers, Dr. Mario Ruiz Mesa, in his character of Secretary of the
Treasury of the Republic of Cuba, and Mr. Louis Samuel Rosenthall, in his
character of attorney in fact and in representation of the Chase National Bank
of the City of New York, state that they accept on behalf of their respective
principals, all of the terms, conditions, rights, and obligations contained in the
foregoing clauses.

I, the notary, certify to being acquainted with the parties who appear, and
to being informed by their declarations of their occupations and residences,
nothing to the contrary being known to me.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 67, OCTOBER 26, 1933

FOB OFFICERS BULLETIN, JUNE 28, 1933, BEPUBLIC OF CUBA

An arrangement has been reached with the Cuban Government by the
Chase National Bank on behalf of a banking group composed of itself, the
National City Bank of New York, and the Continental Illinois National Bank
& Trust Co. of Chicago with respect to the public-works obligations due June
30. The arrangement provides for:

(1) An advance by the banking group of $1,250,000 (covering the principal
of public-works serial certificates maturing June 30, 1933) which, together with
$1,684,375 to be provided by the Cuban Government, will enable it to meet all
service payments due on June 30 on the public-works obligations, including
interest on the bank credit.

(2) The establishment of a definite procedure with respect to future renewals
and repayment of the $20,000,000 bank credit.

(3) Certain modifications, insofar as the bank credit is concerned, of the
original agreement under which the public-works bonds and bank credit were
issued, for the purpose of enabling the Government, beginning December 31,
1933, to take care of interest charges from public-works revenues on $20,000,000
of 5% percent contractors' notes which have a lien on these revenues subject
to the lien of the serial certificates, bonds, and bank credit.

First. The $1,250,000 advance will bear interest at the rate of 5% percent
per annum from June 30, 1933, to the date on which the respective installment
repayments are received in New York and will be represented by serial certifi-
cates of the June 30, 1933, maturity to be taken over by the bank, ex the
June 30 coupon, and held as past due in substantially the same manner as was
followed with the December 31, 1932, serial certificate advance outlined in the
Officers' Bulletin of December i4, 1932. The certificates will retain their first
lien on the public-works revenues and the Cuban Government will continue
its practice of depositing with the Chase National Bank semi-monthly the
proceeds of the public-works revenues to be applied against the repayment
of the principal and accrued interest of the certificates. This advance will
have no fixed maturity, but it is expected that liquidation will be effected
within 3 months at the outside. The $1,250,000 represents the final maturity
of the public-works serial certificates originally outstanding in the amount
of $20,000,000. Their repayment will remove the lien which heretofore has
stood ahead of the public-works bonds and the bank credit.
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The participations of the several members of the banking group in this
advance are as follows:

Chase National Bank ,
National City Bank . .
Continental Illinois National Bank and Trust Co -

Total

New money

$252,458
139,289
130,583

522,330

Gross par-
ticipation

$695,961
285,956
268,083

1,250,000

The participations of the several banks in the new money to be advanced
are in exact proportion to their respective participations in the $20,000,000
bank credit.

The advance will be made subject to two conditions:
(1) That the Cuban Government shall have paid to the trustee in New York

by June 30, 1933, the amount of $1,684,375. This amount represents the sum
necessary to pay the June 30, 1933, interest on the serial certificates, bonds,
and bank credit.

(2) That no adverse circumstance^ or condition shall occur in the meantime
which, in the opinion of the bankers, adversely modifies the situation.

The short-term advance of $3,106,250, made to the Cuban Government in con-
nection with the December 31, 1932, public-works obligations, as outlined in
the Officers' Bulletin of December 14, 1932, was completely repaid by May 25,
1933.

Second. For the purpose of putting the $20,000,000 bank credit in a more man-
ageable form and for the further purpose of enabling the Government to pay
interest on $20,000,000 of 5% percent contractors' notes issued in connection
with its public-works program and to extend the present June 30, 1935, ma-
turity of such notes to a date subsequent to the complete repayment of the pub-
lic works bonds and bank credit, the agreement provides:

(1) That the Government will continue to deposit the proceeds of the public-
works revenues with the bank semimonthly until the complete and final liqui-
dation of the serial certificates, bonds, and bank credit.

(2) That such revenues shall be applied by the bank first to the payment
of interest and principal of the $1,250,000 of public-works serial certificates,
which will now be in the possession of the bank and its associates in con-
nection with the new short-term advance; second, to the payment of interest
and sinking fund (sinking fund begins in December 1935) on the public-works
bonds; third, to the payment of interest on the bank credit; fourth, to the
payment of interest on the 5%-percent contractors' notes; and, fifth, any
remaining balance to be applied to the reduction of the principal of the bank
credit.

(3) That the maturity of the 5%-percent contractors' notes shall be extended
to 1950 and that no public-works funds shall be available to apply against
the reduction of the principal of said notes until after the final and complete
payment of the public-works bonds and bank credit.

(4) That subject to the Government complying with all its obligations, the
.$20,000,000 bank credit will be extended to June 30, 1935, subject to periodic
reduction as revenues become available, and will be continued thereafter up
to but not later than June 30, 1945, on the condition that all excess public-
works revenues, after making the interest and sinking-fund payments outlined
above, shall be applied to the reduction of the principal of the bank credit.
From June 30, 1935, onward, the Government guarantees a minimum reduction
of $1,000,000 per annum.

(5) That the Government will pay a commission of 1 percent per annum,
.quarterly in advance, on such remainder of the bank credit as remains unpaid
at the beginning of each quarter.

(6) That $22,223,000 principal amount of the $40,000,000, of authorized and
-unissued 5^-percent public-works bonds shall be executed, authenticated, and
deposited in escrow with the National City Bank of New York as depositary and
that the Chase National Bank shall be given an option on behalf of the group
to purchase at any time to and including June 30, 1935, a sufficient principal
amount of such bonds at the purchase price of 90 percent to pay off the amount
of the principal of the bank credit then remaining unpaid. The Government has
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tlie right on 10 days* notice to sell a like amount of bonds at 90 percent to any
other party, providing that the proceeds of such sale shall be applied to the
repayment of the outstanding balance of the bank credit. The $17,777,000
ibalance of unissued public-works bonds will be canceled immediately, and any
rpart of the $22,223,000 principal amount of escrowed bonds on which either of
these limited options is not exercised shall likewise then be canceled, or in any
'event on July 1, 1935; and none of said bonds may be reissued.

(7) The agreement is subject to the following conditions:
(a) Ratification or approval by the Cuban Congress.
<(&) Stamping of the 5% percent contractors' notes with a form of consent

'by which the holder specifically agrees and consents to all the provisions of
our present agreement with the Government and to the extension of the
/maturity of his note to June 30, 1950.

On the basis of current public-works revenues collections, the amount avail-
able during the fiscal year ending June 30, 1934, for the reduction of the
$20,000,000 bank credit should approximate $1,500,000. Estimating revenues
on the same basis, the credit should have been reduced to something over
$15,000,000 by June 30, 1935.

In general this arrangement is designed to put in systematic form the
handling of the Cuban public-works financing and to effect as promptly as
conditions permit the repayment of the bank credit. It has been approved
Mr. Aldrich and Mr. Shepard Morgan.

A. K. Guam
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